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THE ROLE OF EXECUTIVE SEARCH CONSULTANTS IN THE 

SELECTION OF SCHOOL SUPERINTENDENTS 

by 

Mark A. Roberts 

Co-Chairs: Kenneth Underwood and Robert Richards 

Educational Administration 

(ABSTRACT) 

The purposes of this study were to describe the role of 

executive search consultants in the superintendent selection 

process and compare their roles to the roles of executive 

search consultants in a previously conducted study. This 

study was patterned after a similar study completed in 1986, 

at the University of Wisconsin-Madison, by James Rickabaugh. 

Unlike the 1986 study, which concentrated on the Upper 

Mid-West region of the United States, this study was 

conducted using consultants from a geographic area 

consisting of Upper Mid-Atlantic states including: 

Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New York, Pennsylvania, 

Vermont, and Virginia. 

The role of executive search consultants from those 

states was compared with data from the 1986 study to 

determine whether the role of executive search consultants 

has changed or remained the same.
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Theoretical Framework 

This 1994 research study was patterned after a previous 

research study conducted by James Rickabaugh in 1986. In 

his 1986 study, Rickabaugh developed his theoretical 

framework based on two theories: Parsons’ (1951) social 

systems theory; Getzels and Guba’s (1957) social systems 

theory; and Ferneau’s (1954) three general roles played by 

consultants research inquiry. 

The work of Parsons (1951) concentrated on the 

interactions of the institution and the individual. 

Rickabaugh indicated that he used Parsons’ work as well as 

the work of Getzels and Guba. Specifically, the 1986 

research study sought to apply the concepts of Getzels and 

Guba (1957) social systems theory as it relates to 

administration (Rickabaugh, 1986). 

The theoretical model developed by Getzels and Guba 

(1957), concentrates on the interaction of the institution 

(nomothetic) and the individual (idiographic). The 

nomothetic dimension is comprised of the institution, and 

its roles and expectations. On the other hand, the 

idiographic dimension is comprised of the individual, 

personality, and need dispositions. These two dimensions



are used by Getzels and Guba (1957) to suggest a framework 

for social behavior (Rickabaugh, 1986). 

Getzels and Guba indicated the following as it relates 

to roles, expectations, and need dispositions: 

In short, to understand the behavior of specific role 
incumbents in an institution, we must know both the 
role expectations and the need dispositions. Indeed, 
needs and expectations may both be thought of as 
motives for behavior, the one deriving from personal 
propensities, the other from institutional 
requirements. What we call social behavior may be 
conceived of as ultimately deriving from the 
interaction between the two sets of motives (Getzels & 
Guba, 1957, p. 428). 

As explained by Rickabaugh in his 1986 study, either 

the nomothetic or idiographic dimension may dominate 

depending on the interaction. In conceptualizing the 

consultant and the school board, the interaction between the 

two are somewhat fluid without specific role expectations. 

Therefore, Rickabaugh believed the idiographic dimension was 

likely to be more dominant (Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 7). 

In addition, Rickabaugh concluded the three general 

roles played by consultants, as suggested by Ferneau (1954), 

are used throughout the executive search process. The three 

roles are: expert, resource person, and process person. As 

described in the 1986 research study, the expert is 

considered the person with all the answers. The consultant 

as expert is asked a myriad of questions by the school board 

for clarification and understanding. The second role played 

by consultants is a resource person. In this role, the 
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consultant possesses a broad range of experience and 

information which provides for a variety of alternatives 

from which the school board can select. And finally, the 

process person emerges when the consultant acts as a 

mediator and assists the school board members in developing 

the skills needed to solve their own problems. 

According to Rickabaugh, the various roles played by a 

consultant are vital throughout the selection process in 

maintaining solid consultant and school board relationships 

(Rickabaugh, 1986). This 1994 study was designed similarly 

to the 1986 research study and its theoretical basis. It 

also explores the roles of executive search consultants in 

the selection of school superintendents and compares those 

roles with data produced in the 1986 research study. 

Introduction to the Study 

Probably, one of the most important decisions a school 

board will make, and perhaps one of the most difficult ones, 

is choosing a superintendent for a school system (Krinsky, 

1992). Prior to the 1986 research study, little was known 

about the methods employed in selecting a superintendent. 

Several state departments of education and selected state 

school board associations had produced reference manuals 

available to school boards explaining procedures to follow



in superintendent search processes (Idaho School Board 

Association, 1976). 

However, most of the available literature had focused 

on recommended procedures and suggestions for conducting a 

search regarding legal responsibilities and hiring 

practices. If school boards followed the step-by-step 

procedures offered in the literature, they may be able to 

conduct an adequate search; however, the quality of the 

candidate may or may not be the type the school system is 

looking for (Rickabaugh, 1986). 

Because school board members are generally lay persons 

who are appointed or voted into office and not experienced 

educators or experienced in executive searches, they tend to 

experience a Superintendent search rarely. Regardless of 

the number of times a school board member experiences a 

superintendent search, the objective of the school board is 

the same--to find the best candidate to lead the school 

system (Hess, 1989; Rickabaugh, 1986; Underwood, 1982; 

Cummings, 1973). 

The toughest thing I’ve had to do, the most onerous 
decision I’ve had to take part in since I was elected, 
was helping to choose a superintendent of schools. 
Choosing a CEO is no small matter. When you leave the 
board, you leave the district with the superintendent 
you helped to choose (Storey, 1987, p. 25). 

Generally, local school boards have employed 

traditional methods to select a superintendent without 

outside assistance. For example, members of the school 
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board would rely on their own professional experiences and 

devise a plan that would include: advertising of the 

position, preparing a job description, soliciting 

applications, interviewing potential candidates, and 

selecting the new superintendent (Hess, 1988). Despite the 

legal responsibilities involved in such a decision and the 

availability of literature regarding the search process, 

school board members frequently lack the experience, 

knowledge or skills necessary to take on a process of this 

magnitude and guarantee the best selection (Cummings 1973; 

Underwood, 1982; Rickabaugh, 1986). 

When a school board makes a final decision to hire a 

superintendent, the candidate may not ultimately be the 

person the board was hoping to secure. This may be due, in 

part, to the school board’s lack of experience or the amount 

of time invested in the search process. If too many cost 

cutting methods are used or the proper amount of time is not 

given to the process, school boards will likely find 

themselves repeating the search process every two or three 

years. In order to navigate the complex task of selecting a 

new superintendent, many school boards have begun to use 

external executive search consultants (Hess, 1989; Krinsky, 

1992). 

Consultants, when they are used, are generally given 

the task of conducting the first paper screening, reference



checking, and interviewing of the potential candidates by 

themselves; or, working with a school board committee which 

assists the consultant throughout the initial process. When 

consultants conduct the initial screening, the school board 

relies heavily on the consultant’s opinions and guidance. 

However, when the school board conducts the initial 

screening process, the consultant acts in an advisory 

Capacity and may not be as involved in the initial process 

(Hess, 1988). 

One of the earliest types of executive search 

consultants who are still being sought for executive 

searches are university professors. University professors 

are preferred because of their wide range of knowledge in 

the educational field and often times, because they have no 

direct interest in the final outcome of the selection 

process. While university professors were heavily used as 

search consultants initially, other types of consultants 

have surfaced such as: executive search firms (which consist 

of more than two search consultants), private individuals 

with experience in search consulting; school board or 

administrative associations offering search services; 

consortiums established by universities, and former 

superintendents (Hess, 1988). 

Before conducting superintendent searches, many school 

boards secure consultants for searches because consultants



have the experience and the necessary resources available to 

them. They are familiar with the laws governing the search 

and hiring process and can invest the time necessary to 

identify qualified candidates. In some instances, the 

superintendent candidates come from a large pool of 

qualified individuals the consultant has kept a record of 

during the years (Rickabaugh, 1986). 

The selection of a school superintendent is critical. 

School boards want to hire a qualified leader who will 

provide competent and professional leadership and direction 

for the school system. The superintendent must be chosen 

carefully, because this individual will be responsible for 

the selection and placement of staff, for making 

recommendations to the school board on policy matters, and 

for promoting the school district in a positive manner 

(Gerla, 1987). 

The success of a company (school district) depends in 
large part on the people who lead it. In this "Search 

of Excellence" era, we are more than ever aware of how 
the quality and style of the chief executive officer 
puts an imprint on the whole organization and how 
important the morals of an organization can be to its 
success. Standards of excellence are set at the top 
(Korn, 1984, p. 204). 

The school district superintendency is recognizably a 
public service career characterized by high turnover 
and brief terms of service. It is also, recognizably, 
a career inextricably linked with the ebb and flow of 
support from the cleavages within, and dissatisfaction 
among the members of education’s prime governing body: 
the local school board (Weller, Brown, & Flynn, 1991, 
p. 61).



The conflict between the school board and the 

superintendent which follows a flawed superintendent 

selection procedure inevitably causes turmoil in the school 

system. That turmoil has the potential to disrupt the 

school system and cause stagnation and/or chaos. 

A constant and consistent upheaval in the leadership of 
a school creates a sense of organizational 
disequilibrium that hampers the total functioning of 
the organization (Getzels & Guba, 1957; Chance, 1990, 
p. 3). 

There is a plethora of information available to school 

boards regarding "how-to" methods for selecting a school 

superintendent. The information is available in the form of 

step-by-step booklets or articles in professional journals. 

Regardless, the executive search consultant is being used 

increasingly by school boards in the search process. The 

consultant brings experience in conducting searches, 

knowledge of the laws and hiring processes, and materials 

necessary to conduct a thorough search for ideal candidates 

(Rickabaugh, 1986). 

The Purposes of the Study 

The purposes of this study were to investigate the role 

of executive search consultants in the selection of school 

superintendents and to compare their roles to the roles 

described in a previously conducted (1986) study. Executive 

search consultants were identified in selected East Coast



States which included: Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New 

York, Pennsylvania, Vermont, and Virginia. 

Using the gathered data, the 1994 consultants were 

compared with each other and to 1986 consultants studied in 

the North Central Region of the United States by James 

Rickabaugh. Consultants in different geographic regions and 

the nine year time difference were variables examined as a 

part of the design of the study. 

In the 1986 Rickabaugh study, consultants were 

interviewed regarding their roles in the selection of school 

superintendents. A parallel process was conducted in the 

1994 research study. It was hoped that the information 

gained from the interviews in the current study would 

provide candidates, school boards, and executive search 

consultants with additional information regarding current 

roles of executive search consultants and the influence they 

have in the superintendent selection process. 

Statement of the Problem 

This study was patterned after a previous study, 

completed in 1986, by Dr. James Rickabaugh, under the 

direction of Dr. Donald J. McCarty, at the University of 

Wisconsin-Madison. Rickabaugh’s 1986 research study 

explored the role of consultants in the superintendent 

selection process.



The problem addressed in this study was to compare the 

role of executive search consultants to the previously 

conducted 1986 study. It also attempts to develop current 

information which can be communicated to school boards and 

candidates to clarify the roles and responsibilities of each 

when working with executive search consultants. 

The results of the 1994 study are compared to the 

results of the 1986 research study conducted in the North 

Central region. The comparison of data from each study were 

examined in order to answer the following questions: 

1. What is the role of the executive search consultants in 

the selection of school superintendents? 

2. Has the role of executive search consultants changed 

Since the time of the 1986 study? If it has changed, 

How has the role changed since the time of the original 

study? 

Data were collected from the following eleven general 

research questions in order to answer the two research 

questions. 

General Research Questions 

1. How is the role of the consultant established? 

2. What general services do consultants normally provide? 

3. How do consultants interact with school boards to build 

a profile of the superintendent needed? 

10



10. 

11. 

How do consultants enhance the quality of individual 

candidates that will apply for the position? 

What techniques do consultants use to sift and winnow 

applications to identify candidates for the school 

board? 

What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 

interview and final selection process? 

How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

What roles do profit and service play as motivators to 

provide superintendency search assistance? 

What differences in perception exist regarding the role 

of entrepreneurial consultants and those associated 

with service agencies? 

What are the typical fees charged by consultants and 

how are they determined? 

What general trends are seen in the future of 

superintendency search consulting? (Rickabaugh, 1986, 

p. 39) 

Significance of the Study 

This study provides information on the services 

rendered and the roles played by consultants in the 

Superintendent selection process in a geographic region 

consisting of the Upper Mid-Atlantic states. These results 

are compared to the search processes used in the North- 
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Central region of the United States nearly a decade ago. 

The information gained from this study has the potential to 

inform school boards of the available types of services. In 

addition, the study provides information as to the methods, 

steps, and processes that are used to conduct superintendent 

searches. 

If a school board desires to hire a search consultant, 

this study may provide information which may assist them in 

searching for and selecting an executive search consultant. 

In addition, as in the Rickabaugh study, "the study should 

provide guidance to superintendency candidates in their work 

with consultants and recognize areas in need of improvement" 

(Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 34). 

Definition of Terms 

1. Private Consultant: An individual who earns a profit, 

makes a living, or conducts searches in addition to 

their normal work day or profession. 

2. Association Consultant: A person who represents a 

professional organization in which a school board or 

school district has membership. 

3. Consulting firm: A group of two or more individuals who 

represent a company where a percentage of profits are 

returned to the organization. 

12



Organization of the Study 

This dissertation is organized into six chapters 

through which data is reported. The first chapter includes 

an introduction to the study supported by literature, which 

covers the background, purpose, statement of the problem, 

Significance of the study, definition of terms, and an 

organization of the study. Chapter two provides a review of 

the relevant literature through 1994. Chapter three 

outlines the methodology used in data collection, a 

description of the population from which data were 

collected, and the procedures used to analyze the data. 

Chapter four includes the interpretation and comparison of 

data as it pertains to the 1994 population from which it was 

collected. The results of the 1994 research study are 

reported using each general research question as an 

organizer. Chapter five compares results of this study with 

the 1986 research study using the general research questions 

aS an analytical framework. Results are reported and 

conclusions are drawn from the data. Chapter six reviews 

the conclusions that have been identified along with the 

author’s comments, recommendations for further research, and 

a brief summary. 

13



CHAPTER II 

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE 

The Importance of the Selection of the Superintendent 

Many would argue that choosing a superintendent fora 

school system is the most important decision that a school 

board will ever make (Krinsky, 1992; Weller, Brown & Flynn, 

1991; Matranga, 1989; Hess, 1988; Gerla, 1987; Storey, 1987; 

Kennedy, 1986; Rickabaugh, 1986; Underwood, 1982). There is 

no more important economic investment than the one a company 

(school district) makes in its executive. Because the 

success of a company (school district) depends, in large 

part, on the people who lead it (Mines, 1980; Gerla, 1987; 

Matranga, 1989). The CEO is the person who decides which 

direction the organization will be lead and at what pace. 

In addition, he or she must protect the organization’s 

resources, both human and financial, on behalf of the 

shareholders (Korn, 1983). 

Experienced educators generally agree that effective 

schools are those with strong leaders and the CEO and 

administrators in the system are the key individuals for 

educational improvement (Gerla, 1987; Aplin & Daresh, 1984; 

Purkey & Smith, 1982; Edmonds, 1981; Lipham, 1981; Austin, 

1979). School boards are placed in the unenviable but 

essential task of finding the most "highly qualified" and 
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"best available candidate" to lead their school system 

(Gerla, 1987; Sendor, 1981). School boards must use careful 

planning in the selection of a new superintendent because 

that decision is essential to the school system’s future 

success. 

Since the new superintendent will have a major 

responsibility for selecting, organizing, supervising, and 

educating all faculty and staff; for making recommendations 

to the board on policy matters; and for assuring the 

district’s effectiveness in all programs and activities. 

School boards must be particular and selective in whom they 

choose for a new Chief Executive Officer (Gerla, 1987). 

In order to maintain stable leadership in a school 

system, it 1s imperative that a school board invest the 

necessary time and money in the search process. Too many 

cost cutting measures may place the school board in another 

search within two or three years (Hess, 1989). It is 

critical to a school system’s strategic plan that 

replacements be properly timed and carefully selected 

(Gerla, 1987; Brady, Fulmer & Helmich, 1982). Despite the 

legal responsibilities incurred on a school board during a 

search (ie: Request for proposals, advertising of the vacant 

position, the interview process, confidentiality and the 

availability of literature regarding the search process), 

school board members generally lack the necessary skills to 

15



take on a process of this magnitude to guarantee the best 

selection (Rickabaugh, 1986; Underwood, 1982; Cummings, 

1973). 

According to Hess (1988) little is known about the 

selection process and methods used in finding qualified 

individuals for the superintendency. The selection process 

is part art and part science. It calls for the 

identification of management skills, leadership ability as 

well as personal characteristics (Krinsky, 1992). In 

addition, little research has been developed concerning the 

selection of superintendents and the various mechanisms 

employed in the process. Hence, many school boards are 

securing executive search consultants to assist in the 

process. 

Executive Search Consultants 

One of the greatest challenges a school board will ever 

face is the selection of a new school Superintendent. With 

increasing frequency, school boards are hiring executive 

search consultants to assist in the search for the most 

highly qualified candidate. Often times, citizen board 

members feel very confident in making decisions regarding 

their own profession; however, they may feel inadequate in 

assessing the potential candidates for the superintendency 

(American Association of School Administrators, 1983). 

16



The number of superintendent vacancies is growing every 

year. One reason for the high turnover is due to high 

turnover rates of school boards (McCarthy, 1990). As the 

average length of tenure for a school board member declines, 

the less likely there will be a member who has had 

experience in choosing a superintendent (AASA, 1983). Ina 

doctoral study of school board turnover and superintendent 

changes, John Walden indicated... 

A change in the composition of the school board will 
result in a change in... the chief school officer 
within three years, except where the chief school 
officer is within four years of retirement or where he 
has been employed as a superintendent three or fewer 
years (McCarthy, 1990, p. 26). 

Executive search consultants are an alternative when 

identifying/screening/selecting candidates as opposed to 

search committees. There are many advantages in using a 

search consultant for the superintendency selection because 

the consultant can moderate the internal fighting among the 

committee members, remove interest group biases, and secure 

the most qualified candidates from the available pool (Rent, 

1990). McCarthy (1990) believes that with the help of a 

consultant, turnover rates among the superintendents can be 

reduced and the factors associated with school board member 

turnover could be ameliorated. 

When a school board decides to hire a search 

consultant, there are several factors involved in the 

17



selection of the consultant. Carroll Johnson (1982) 

addressed these factors with the following: 

Once a school board has hired an executive search 
consultant, the role of the search consultant will be 
to assist the school board in defining the 
qualifications and characteristics it desires in its 
next superintendent of schools; in obtaining a large 
pool of qualified candidates whose credentials match 
the desires of the Board; and in assisting in the 
selection procedures which result in a wise choice from 
among the better qualified candidates (Johnson, 1982, 

p. 41). 

Herman and Heller, 1986, concur with Johnson 1982 in 

securing a pool of available search consultants. However, 

Herman and Heller list six questions that should be 

considered by school boards and asked of prospective 

consultants before the contract is signed: 

1. What do you want in a superintendent? 

2. How will you market the job opening? 

3. How will you narrow the field? 

4. How will you conduct the interview? 

5. How will you finalize the selection? 

6. How will you sign the candidate? (Herman & 
Heller, 1986, pp. 29-30) 

In addition, in 1987, Rickabaugh and McCarty suggested 

that school boards should be careful in their selection of a 

consultant. They both agree that valuable assistance can be 

gained in hiring a consultant; however, both suggest that 

six questions should be asked of the search consultant 

before he/she is hired: 
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1. How many superintendent searches will this 
consultant be conducting simultaneously with your 
search? How much time will the consultant be able 
to spend with the school board? 

2. Does this consultant represent any individuals or 
agencies or provide any other services that might 
conflict with performing a superintendent search 
for you? 

3. How does this consultant prefer to construct a 
profile of the type of superintendent you want? 

4. What techniques and sources would the consultant 
use to advertise this position? How would the 
consultant ensure that an adequate number of well- 
qualified candidates apply? 

5. What technigues does the consultant use to reduce 
the initial pool of candidates to a manageable 
number of qualified candidates for a possible 
interview with the school board? 

6. At what point in the selection process does this 
consultant consider the work to be completed? 
(Rickabaugh & McCarty, 1987, p. 30-31) 

Rent (1990) suggests that executive search consultants 

can provide overall direction of the recruitment process, 

facilitate institutional assessments that serve as the basis 

for the position description, provide extensive assessment 

of the candidate, direct the mechanics involved in the 

committee’s selection, arrange interviews, and assist in the 

final offer. In addition, qualities which should be 

considered for the role of consultants in the selection 

process are as follows: 

1. Enlarges the available pool of candidates. 

2. Enhances the confidentiality of the recruitment 

effort. 
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3. Legitimizes the search process. 

4. Enhances objectivity toward inside candidates. 

5. Assesses the institution without bias. 

6. Increases efficiency. 

7. Convinces the candidate to accept the position. 

8. Extensively assesses the candidates (Rent, 1990; 

Johnson, 1982). 

According to many, the search consultant is considered 

the most capable person to conduct a search or assist a 

search committee. Zakariya (1987) indicated that search 

consultants perform similar duties in the search process; 

but, the differences between them may impact the quality of 

the candidate pool. This may be attributed to the search 

consultant having a diverse background in the education 

field, extensive experience in the search process, and 

considerable resources available to them (Rent, 1990; 

Lieberman, 1978; Johnson, 1982). 

The Selection Process 

Finding the right leader for a school system can be a 

lengthy and cumbersome task. However, the selection of a 

qualified superintendent is one of the most important jobs a 

school board will ever undertake (Matika, 1985). The 

process of finding a new superintendent requires 

considerable planning, time, careful attention to detail, 
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some outside assistance, and money (Carey, 1984; Zakariya, 

1987). If the search is done correctly, the school system 

will end up with a leader whose qualifications and 

experience are what the schools and community most admire 

(Herman & Heller, 1986; Matika, 1985). 

One of the first decisions a school board will have to 

make in the search process is the method by which the search 

will be conducted (Carey, 1984; Matika, 1985). Many school 

systems must decide whether to hire an executive search 

consultant, executive search firm, or do it alone. School 

systems who select executive search consultants, hire them 

to facilitate the search process. In addition, they view 

consultants’ professional expertise throughout the process 

and their ability to locate qualified candidates as 

additional benefits (Zakariya, 1987; Carey, 1984; Matika, 

1985). 

If a school board decides to hire a search consultant, 

the consultant should act as a resource and should 

concentrate in helping the school board build a profile of 

the desired candidate (Hill, Hermes & Donwerth, 1988). 

Hornung (1986) indicated that school boards should 

concentrate on selecting an individual with certain 

characteristics that are congruent with the goals of the 

school system. They should dissect the previous 
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superintendent’s characteristics and compare the strengths 

and weaknesses. 

Once the school board has defined a profile of the type 

of candidate, the process may continue. The school board 

may receive and review applications recommend the most 

qualified candidates for review (Hill, Hermes & Donwerth, 

1988; Hornung, 1986). 

The role of the consultant in the search process should 

be one of assisting the school board in three major areas: 

(1) defining the qualifications and characteristics desired 

in the superintendent, (2) obtaining a large pool of 

candidates from which to choose, and (3) defining procedures 

to use in the search and selection process (Johnson, 1982). 

Consultants can assist in the winnowing of applicants 

and protect the school board from fast talking individuals 

who may fool them. The consultant is viewed as the expert 

in the field and can provide insight to the school board 

because of the ability to be privy to information that is 

not solicited by the candidate (Wildman, 1988). 

In addition to the three major areas, identified by 

Johnson, 1982, through which consultants can assist school 

boards, consultants are often times charged with the 

responsibility of assuring the integrity of the search 

process used. The consultant specifies the role of all 

parties involved in the process including the candidates and 
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their families. The consultant is expected to study the 

credentials of the candidates and recommend the most 

qualified individuals to the board for selection. And 

finally, the consultant must be knowledgeable concerning the 

techniques and methodology suitable in making sound choices 

among superior candidates (Hill, Hermes & Donwerth, 1988; 

Johnson, 1982). 

Consultants will not reduce the responsibility of the 

school board. However, the services rendered by them will 

enable school boards to focus attention and energy on 

matters of greatest importance, the selection of the most 

qualified candidate (Idaho School Board Association, 1976). 

Depending on the State guidelines that govern the 

selection of school board members, individual members may 

appear to have agendas and biased opinions in the selection 

process because of promises made to the community during the 

campaign for office (Parker, 1979). In these instances, 

consultants may act as an unbiased party who is objective 

and focused on selecting the most qualified candidate. When 

a superintendent decides to leave office and the school 

board is reluctant to hire outside assistance, there are 

alternatives available to them. One alternative is to 

conduct the search internally without the use of a 

consultant or executive search firm (Hill, Hermes & 

Donwerth, 1988). Wildman (1988) indicated school boards 
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have intelligent people who can provide the same services as 

a consultant. All board members must agree to do in-house 

services and provide time for such routine items as: reading 

resumes, making background checks, checking references, and 

most important-knowing and being familiar with the school 

system and community in order to select the proper 

candidate. 

One reason Wildman (1988) is proactive in encouraging 

school boards to conduct their own searches is the chance he 

believes school boards take in hiring a consultant who may 

provide unrealistic information on the desired candidates 

and criteria that may be supreme. The search for the 

"perfect" candidate may appear to only be a wish list for 

the board and may not reflect a realistic viewpoint. 

Regardless of the method a school board chooses for the 

selection process, Wildman (1988) warns that the school 

board should play an active role in the total process. If 

school boards are willing to invest the time and effort 

needed in the search process, they can provide a savings for 

the taxpayers (Wildman, 1988). 

Another available alternative is using assessment 

centers to rate candidates. Brown (1992) is an advocate for 

using an assessment center for the selection of 

superintendent candidates based on scores received in 

various role exercises. Corporate giants are using 
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assessment centers to identify potential executives and 

managers because: 

The process is accurate in identifying management 
skills; it is a potential learning experience for the 
candidates; the exercises reflect the challenges 
associated with the job; and it offers the chance for 
minorities and women to show their talents (Brown, 
1992, p. 35). 

Assessment center techniques are methods of screening 

individuals who exhibit the skills necessary for executive 

positions such as a superintendent. The assessment center 

rates skills and attributes school boards desire and the 

exercises prevent a skilled interviewer from "playing the 

audience" in a typical interview. The actual abilities of 

candidates are more obvious allowing for the school board to 

make a sound decision (Brown, 1992). 

Once the candidates have been narrowed to a final 

number for consideration, there are common courtesies school 

boards should practice when courting candidates such as: 

being picked up and dropped off at the airport by a board 

member, making plans for a spouse, arranging reservations at 

restaurants, and generally doing things that make people 

feel wanted by the school system. This will go a long way 

when an offer is made to the finalist (Fiedler, 1992). 

Candidates for the Superintendency 

Careful and proper planning for the search and 

selection of a new superintendent is essential to a school 
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district’s future success. When searching for a 

superintendent, school boards must develop a plan for the 

recruitment of a qualified candidate or hire an executive 

recruiter to assist in developing a systematic planning 

process (Hess, 1989). If school boards would establish a 

planning process, they would be able to address their needs 

whenever a vacancy occurs. Since the school board has the 

final authority on the selection of the candidate, the time 

invested in the hiring process will be repaid in a long 

period of high-quality service by the superintendent. If 

too many shortcuts are used, school boards may find 

themselves repeating the process every 2-3 years (Hess, 

1989). 

Several studies have been conducted regarding the 

characteristics of effective superintendents. Many of them 

are afflicted with "characteristic flaws" (Engel, 1985). 

These flaws may include personal and/or professional: 

attributes, skills, communication, decision making 

abilities, vision. Engel also indicated that before the 

characteristics of an effective superintendent can be 

identified, an effective superintendent must be identified 

(Engel, 1985). 

Superintendent candidates are in the business because 

they have a strong desire to lead, are dedicated to 

education, and are interested in management. They generally 
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hear about openings through advertisements, conferring with 

search consultants, or talking with colleagues (Engel, 

1985). Often times, candidates are comparatively equal on 

paper or have excellent qualities during the initial 

application stages (Heller, 1975). However, characteristics 

that may elevate a candidate from others are exceptional 

people skills and the ability to select quality personnel 

(Engel, 1985). 

In order to work effectively with school boards, 

Candidates must possess the skills necessary to achieve 

understanding and respect among school board members and the 

community (Plucker & Krueger, 1987). Often times, 

intangibles such as: poor community relations, failure to 

keep the board informed, and lack of tact, have lead to the 

Superintendent’s lack of success (Engel, 1985). 

There are times excellent candidates will not apply for 

vacant positions due to the possibility of experiencing 

ramifications from the present school board. When courting 

candidates, there are some strategies school boards may use 

to secure the most qualified candidate and relieve the 

apprehensiveness to apply. Those strategies may include: 

confidentiality, discretion with on-site visits, and offer 

benefits packages (Chopra, 1989; Conley, 1990). 

School boards should place confidentiality at the top 

of the priority list. They should use this as a selling 

27



tool to lure candidates because qualified candidates may not 

apply unless confidentiality is guaranteed (Chopra, 1989). 

School boards should also use discretion when 

conducting on-site visits and make decisions quickly. When 

school boards conduct a search with sensitivity, care, and 

discretion, the more likely the best and most qualified 

candidates will be attracted (Chopra, 1989). 

And finally, school boards should use benefit packages 

that include housing incentives. Often times industry, when 

searching for a new CEO, offers housing incentives to the 

candidates for hire. Other perquisites such as assistance 

in buying a new home, selling the old one, and finding work 

for the spouse, if needed, are all areas school boards 

should consider if they are serious in recruiting the best 

leader (Conley, 1990). 

If school boards are unable to offer comprehensive 

benefits packages, one alternative may be to hire a place- 

bound superintendent or candidate from within the system as 

opposed to hiring a career-bound superintendent or out of 

the system candidates (Gerla, 1987). 

If a place-bound superintendent is considered, the 

school board must determine if the out-going 

superintendent’s performance was successful and if the same 

qualities are being considered for the potential candidate. 

If the school board determines the performance of the out 
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going superintendent was successful, an insider may be 

chosen because there may be consistencies in the standard 

operating procedures. If the most highly qualified 

candidate is right at hand to step into the position or the 

public likes the way the schools are being run, then a place 

bound superintendent should be considered (Sendor, 1981). 

However, when a school board is unhappy with the former 

superintendent, or experiencing financial distress, unhappy 

administrators, frustrated teachers, or angry community 

members, the school board may consider a career-bound 

replacement. The career-bound candidate may be received by 

the school board as bringing new ideas to the district, 

exhibiting an unbiased attitude, and instilling change 

(Krinsky, 1993; Gerla, 1987). 

The selection of a superintendent is extremely crucial 

to the success of a school district. When a vacancy occurs, 

all school districts seek the perfect person for the 

Superintendency. The task of finding the most qualified 

candidate is difficult for school boards because careful 

planning is essential in the search process. Many school 

boards are comprised of lay persons and never experienced a 

Superintendent search. Because of their lack of experience, 

there are executive search consultants, comprised of either 

private or association related consultants, available to 
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school boards for assistance. However, a school board always 

has the option of conducting the search alone. 

Should a school board decide to select a search 

consultant, he/she will be responsible for guiding the 

school board through various stages of the search process to 

select the best candidate. If the school board conducts the 

search alone, the same procedures are followed, however, the 

search may lack the experience a consultant would provide in 

securing the best candidate. 
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CHAPTER III 

METHODOLOGY 

The purpose of chapter three will be to describe the 

research design used, the data collection and analysis 

process. In addition, the processes incorporated by the 

researcher to obtain the necessary data for comparison to 

the original research study (1986) are also reported. 

The research design that was employed in this study was 

qualitative. Qualitative data in the form of words rather 

than numbers are attractive because they provide well- 

rounded, descriptive meanings of processes occurring in 

local context (Miles & Huberman, 1984). 

Instrumentation 

Before the original study began in 1986, eleven general 

research questions were created from extensive literature 

reviews and communication with practicing executive search 

consultants. The theoretical framework of the questions 

grew out of a model developed by Getzels and Guba (1957) 

relating to role development resulting from the interactions 

of the institution and the individual (Rickabaugh, 1986). 

In the 1986 study, school boards represented the institution 

and the consultant represented the individual. The 1986 

research study also incorporated a theoretical framework 
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from Ferneau (1954) in which he identified three general 

roles played by consultants, namely: expert, resource 

person, and process person. Ferneau’s research identified 

the importance of common expectations regarding the role of 

consultants if both consultant and client are to be 

satisfied (Rickabaugh, 1986). 

Because the eleven general research questions were 

centralized around a common theme, the analysis process was 

expedited because the theme created consistency in the 

sorting and classifying of data. In addition to the eleven 

general research questions, twenty-seven specific interview 

questions were created by Rickabaugh (1986) through 

literature reviews and research inquiry with practicing 

executive search consultants. 

Through a telephone conversation with Rickabaugh 

(1994), he indicated: 

"Rach interview question was designed to obtain in- 
depth information, attitudes, and perceptions of the 
consultants. The information obtained from the 
interviews was sorted with the appropriate general 
research question. All questions were derived from the 
literature review and were easily identified because 
the questions are in alignment with the general themes 
of the literature." 

He also indicated in (1986), that the process of classifying 

interview questions with general research questions provided 

for consistency in sorting data. 

The eleven general questions used in the 1986 study 

were also used to guide the 1994 study. However, the 
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original interview schedule was expanded with the following 

questions in order to cover the time lapse since the 

original study: 

27. Have there been any changes, major or minor, since 
1985 that have impacted the consulting business or 
search process? 

29. What is your belief or feeling regarding gender 
and minority differences for candidates? 

Prior to conducting consultant interviews for data 

gathering purposes, the interview schedule was pilot tested 

with former school board consultants/search consultants not 

involved in the study. The trial consultants were chosen 

for the purpose of field testing interview material. In 

addition, the original researcher, Rickabaugh (1986), 

reviewed and critiqued the interview questions. He also 

provided the researcher with some guidance and suggestions 

in the "how to" methods of asking interview questions. The 

suggestions by Rickabaugh were based on reflections which he 

believed would have been valuable to him in the original 

research study. 

The purpose of the field test was to refine the 

schedule and allow the field test consultants to critique 

the interview questions for appropriateness and 

completeness. It also provided a final check that the 

interview questions would yield the data necessary to answer 

the general research questions. In addition, the field 

tests allowed the researcher to gain practice in using the 
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interview questions so subsequent interviews would be more 

natural. 

The suggestions communicated by the pilot test 

consultants focused on the organization of the questions and 

the order in which the questions were asked. Through 

practice sessions, the researcher learned to ask questions 

smoothly, listen to the responses, and develop other 

questions to gain clarification or in-depth information. 

Sample/Subject Selection 

The executive search consultants chosen for the 1994 

study were identified in selected East Coast States which 

included: Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New York, 

Pennsylvania, Vermont, and Virginia. The researcher chose 

these states because the eight executive search consultants 

contacted from a list of fifteen potential executive search 

consultants were receptive in their willingness to 

participate in the study. The geographic region was 

identified easily because the executive search consultants 

were concentrated on the East Coast. 

Once the executive search consultants were selected, 

they were divided into two categories: entrepreneurial or 

private consultants and association-related consultants. 

Each consultant group contained four executive search 

consultants. The demographic data describing the 
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consultants including gender, highest academic degree 

attained, and professional experience is displayed in Table 

1, page 36. 

Each search consultant was contacted by telephone 

regarding their willingness to participate in the study. 

The researcher and the executive search consultant discussed 

the purpose and use for the requested information along with 

the method of data collection. Each executive search 

consultant was informed that all dialogue would be tape 

recorded for the purpose of retaining data for analysis. 

Once agreement was reached to participate in the study, a 

letter reinforcing the telephone call with a list of the 

research questions was sent to each consultant. 

Within one week of the initial telephone call, 

confirmation letters and interview questions were sent to 

the consultants. Consultants were contacted within 10 

working days after the confirmation letter was sent to 

arrange for interviews and verify receipt of the 

information. 

When contacting the search consultants, the researcher 

tried to arrange for all search consultants to meet in San 

Francisco at the American Association of School 

Administrators conference in February 1994. The objective 

of this process was to meet all search consultants in one 

location and expedite the gathering of data. 
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Four of eight consultants scheduled for interview 

planned to attend the American Association of School 

Administrators conference in San Francisco, California, 

during February 1994. While confirming attendance at the 

conference, the researcher scheduled times and places for 

the interviews at the convenience of the consultants. Once 

the interview schedule was completed, one consultant 

cancelled reservations for the conference due to illness. 

The researcher and the ill consultant arranged a telephone 

interview for a later date. 

The remaining four executive search consultants did not 

plan to attend the conference from the onset. The 

researcher attempted to arrange meetings with the existing 

executive search consultants in various geographic regions. 

One consultant, not in attendance at the conference, 

agreed to answer the questions in writing, while another 

arranged a personal interview at his university office. 

However, when all attempts in arranging a time and location 

with the two remaining executive search consultants were 

exhausted, they agreed to conduct telephone interviews. 

While collecting data, the researcher conducted three 

personal interviews at the American Association of School 

Administrators conference in San Francisco, California, in 

February 1994. The interviews were conducted at the 

following locations: two consultants, one private and one 
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association consultant, were interviewed at the Park 55 

Hotel; one association consultant was interviewed at the 

Moscone Center. Each interview lasted approximately one 

hour and was free of interruptions. 

After the researcher returned from the conference, 

other interviews were conducted in the following ways: three 

interviews, two private consultants and one association 

consultant, were conducted by telephone with the interviews 

being tape recorded, one association consultant interview 

was conducted personally at his university office, and one 

private consultant answered the questions in writing. 

All data were collected by the researcher using three 

different methods: personal interviews, telephone 

interviews, and written responses due to the consultant’s 

lack of time but commitment to the study. Both personal and 

telephone interviews were tape recorded with all consultants 

being accommodating. The only concern raised by each 

participant was the confidentiality of the study and the 

information that would be reported by the researcher. Upon 

completion of each interview, a thank you letter was sent to 

each participant. 

Each interview was transcribed by a court stenographer. 

Once the transcribed interviews were completed, the 

researcher analyzed the reports using the 11 general 

research questions to sort and classify data. 
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In addition to the transcribed notes, available 

brochures and artifacts describing the consultants’ services 

and advertisements of recent superintendency vacancies were 

collected. This information helped clarify the services 

rendered and enhanced the investigation of overt differences 

described in the literature. 

The essence of the research inquiry in this study could 

be compared to a pyramid in which the 29 interview questions 

are at the base of the pyramid generating the data needed 

for the study. Once the data were obtained, the next level 

of research inquiry was the sorting, classifying, and 

comparing of data as it pertains to the 11 general research 

questions. After similarities and differences were reported 

(as they pertained to the 11 general research questions) 

conclusions were drawn. The conclusions were reported using 

the two research questions as a focal point for the entire 

1994 research study. On the following pages there are lists 

of questions which were used in the study. Data analysis 

occurred through the unification of ideas. All similarities 

and differences were maintained for comparisons to the 1986 

study. Consistency was maintained when sorting and 

classifying data, because the identical interview questions 

and eleven general research questions used in the 1986 study 

were also used in this study. As indicated after each 

general research question, the interview questions are 
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identified by number indicating how consistency was 

maintained. Two additional questions were added for the 

purpose of expanding the inguiry and reviewing the time 

lapse since the time of the original research study. 

Research Questions 

1. What is the role of executive search consultants in the 

selection of school superintendents? 

2. Has the role of executive search consultants changed 

Since the time of the 1986 study? If it has changed, 

How has the role changed since the time of the original 

study? 

General Research Questions 

1. How is the role of the consultant established? (Int.#1) 

2. What general services do consultants normally provide? 

(Int.#’s 2,3) 

3. How do consultants interact with school boards to build 

a profile of the superintendent needed? (Int. #4) 

4, How do consultants enhance the quality of individual 

candidates that will apply for the position? (Int. #’s 

5,6,7) 

5. What techniques do consultants use to sift and winnow 

applications to identify candidates for the school 

board? (Int. #’s 8, 9, 10, 11, 12) 
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6. What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 

interview and final selection process? (Int. #’s 13, 

14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19 20) 

7. How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

(Int. #22) 

8. What roles do profit and service play as motivators to 

provide superintendency search assistance? (Int. #23) 

9. What differences in perception exist regarding the role 

of entrepreneurial consultants and those associated 

with service agencies? (Int. #24) 

10. What are the typical fees charged by consultants and 

how are they determined? (Int. #25) 

11. What general trends are seen in the future of 

superintendency search consulting? (Int. #’s 26, 27, 

28, 29) (Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 39) 

Analysis Plan 

The data were analyzed according to the methods 

described by Miles and Huberman (1984) using the three 

concurrent flows of activity: data reduction, data display, 

and conclusion drawing/verification. These three components 

were used continuously and at various intervals in the 

collection of data. The intervals included the pre- 

interview stage, the interview itself, the post-interview, 
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and the transcribing of data. The data analysis model 

described by Miles and Huberman (1984, p. 23) is as follows: 

  

  

  

    
  

  

      
    

      
  

  

oe 

Data collection L 

\ a Data display 

Data reduction e 
* Conclusions: 

drawing/verifying   
  

Data Reduction 

The data reduction component is the point at which the 

data were selected, focused, simplified, transcribed, and 

transformed. It was an act that was continuously occurring 

through the gathering of information (Miles & Huberman, 

1984). 

"In fact, even before the data are actually collected, 
anticipatory data reduction is occurring as the 
researcher decides (often without awareness) which 
conceptual framework, which sites, which research 
questions, which data collection approaches to choose" 
(Miles & Huberman, 1984, p.21). 

The researcher in 1994 had a preconceived idea of the 

type of information that was going to be reported in order 

to verify the findings of the 1986 research study. The 

preconceived notion of data was initiated by the original 

study and communication with James Rickabaugh (1986), the 

author of the original study. If data were inconsistent 
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with the original research study, further inquiry was 

initiated. 

Within the data reduction component, the research was 

conducted with a conceptual framework regarding the process 

of analysis which centered around the 11 research questions. 

As conducted by Rickabaugh (1986) in the original research 

study, the questions were used as a focal point where data 

was classified and reduced into manipulative sizes. The 11 

general research questions in both studies enabled the 1994 

researcher to develop patterns and linkages with 

consistently reported data. 

Data Display 

The second flow of activity, data display, is "an 

organized assembly of information that permits conclusion 

drawing and action taken" (Miles & Huberman, 1984, p. 21). 

By looking at displays, it allows researchers to understand 

what is happening and to either continue to investigate or 

draw conclusions from that understanding (Miles & Huberman, 

1984). As practiced in the 1986 research study, the 

researcher in the 1994 study was able to decide whether to 

continue inquiry into a specific topic or decide whether the 

interview question revealed the necessary data to answer the 

general research question. This data display inquiry was 

practiced by the 1994 researcher with each interview 
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question. Once the necessary data were gathered, the data 

were consolidated into manageable sizes. 

In order to reduce the data display into manipulative 

Sizes, codes were used as described by Miles and Huberman 

(1984). The codes were referenced to the indicators used in 

the (1986) Rickabaugh study with the development of themes 

through consistent data. Themes were in the form of coded 

data that determined where linkages, patterns, or clusters 

occurred that related to one another and could be 

identified. 

Conclusion Drawing/Verification 

Once the themes were produced using the coded data, 

conclusion drawing/verification was conducted by using the 

general research questions as a guide. Conclusion 

drawing/verification started at the beginning of data 

collection and did not end until data collection was 

completed. Many of the conclusions depended upon the amount 

of field notes gathered. If sufficient data were not 

available, conclusions could not be drawn regarding the 

entire group of executive search consultants. 

Conclusion drawing was fleeting, at times, throughout 

the study and did not become solid until the end of the 

analysis when the researcher was able to confirm the data or 

support data validity (Miles & Huberman, 1984). 
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After the analysis of the new data, comparisons were 

made to the original study and focused on the eleven general 

research questions. The researcher analyzed the data to 

determine if any changes have occurred since the time of the 

original study. Conclusions were drawn from the findings 

and reported. 

"Attempts were made to group the data responses by 
category of consultants and by states where responses 
represented common themes and possibly, perceptions 
related to specific issues or aspects of the 
consultant’s role" (Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 47). 

A GANTT chart is provided on the following page 

regarding the process that took place in gathering data and 

comparing the data to the original study. In addition, the 

General Research Questions are provided in the Appendix. 
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CHAPTER IV 

ANALYSIS OF THE DATA 

The purpose of chapter four is to report the findings 

from interviews with both 1994 consultant groups: Those 

affiliated with an association and those in a private 

business. This chapter only reports the similarities and 

differences between the two executive search consultant 

groups in the 1994 research study. The data are organized 

and reported around the eleven general research questions. 

Summary statements and a matrix of each groups response is 

located at the end of each question. 

1. How is the role of the consultant established? 

There was agreement between both consulting groups 

regarding the methods by which business is generated. 

Neither group of consultants participated in formal 

advertising in professional publications. Every consultant 

works on a referral basis. Notification through referrals 

is based on reputation or repeat business. As one private 

consultant indicated "I’ve been in the business so long, I 

know practically everyone that contacts me." Both groups of 

consultants also indicated that contact is generally 

initiated by a member of the school board, often times the 

chairman. 
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All consultants agreed that, once contact has been 

initiated and a formal request for proposal has been 

received by a consultant, a letter of interest and/or a 

brochure or package of information is sent to the school 

board regarding the services which can be provided. After 

reviewing the information, the school board may express 

interest in a particular consultant’s services and request a 

formal presentation. 

If a presentation is requested by the school board, 

consultants will: Review the available services with school 

board members, offer references, answer questions of the 

school board members regarding the search process, and 

review the fees and expenses that will be involved. After 

presentations have been made by invited consultants, a 

contract is signed to secure the agreement. 

Members of both consultant groups reported similar 

procedures regarding the process of securing the contract. 

Generally, a presentation is made explaining the process, 

questions are raised by school board members, the role of 

the consultant and the school board is determined, and the 

fees and expenses involved in the search are reported. 

Differences between the two consultant groups occurred 

prior to the presentations. Three of four private 

consultants charge a nominal fee for presentations. One 
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consultant indicated that before a fee is charged for the 

presentation, a telephone interview is conducted: 

It is easier for me to get a feel for the school board 
and save them money if we have a telephone interview 
first and then if there is still interest, I will make 
a formal presentation in person (Private Consultant, 
1994). 

In contrast, the association consultants present 

information to the school board at no cost. In both cases, 

whether a fee is charged for the presentation or not, both 

groups were in agreement that a package of information is 

always developed for the school board for their perusal as 

indicated by one consultant below: 

We have a set fee for all searches due to all school 
boards belonging to our organization. There is no 
hidden agenda in a profit sense. We are a service 
organization trying to assist the school board in any 
way (Association Consultant, 1994). 

  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

1. How is the role of the consultant 

  

  

  

  

  

  

established? 

Contact made to school board y y 

Role of consultant is discussed y y 

Word of mouth referrals y Vy 

Advertise formally n n 

Fee charged for presentations n y (3) n(1) 

Telephone conference prior to R.F.P. n y(1)n(3)     
  

Comments: Three of four private consultants in 1994 charge a fee for a 
presentation to the school board. One of four private consultants 
also used a telephone screening conference with the school board.         
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2. What general services do consultants normally provide? 

There was agreement in services provided by the 

association and private consulting groups in superintendent 

searches. The following is a list of services provided by 

both groups for school boards during a search: 

1. 

10. 

11. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

16. 

Visit schools in the district and interview the 
teachers, administration, and other employees 

along with key community members. 

Establish the positive and negative attributes of 
the school system. 

Establish the desired profile of the person for 
the community. 

Identify the existing problems left behind from 
the previous superintendent. 

Identify the direction of the school board. 

Summarize the information into a report for review 
and reflection. 

Develop a profile of the desired candidate. 

Conduct focus groups to develop a profile. 

Advertise the position and announce the vacancy. 

Develop time-lines. 

Receive, sort, and screen applications (first 
cut). 

Recommend a desired number of candidates to the 

school board. 

Review each candidate (semi-finalist). 

Contact references beyond those listed. 

Conduct an in-service with the school board on 

interviewing techniques. 

Structure interview questions. 
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17. Send preparatory information to the candidates. 

18. Pre-interview the candidates (performed by the 
consultant prior to the school board interview). 

19. Arrange home visits by the school board. 

All eighteen items were either directly or indirectly 

mentioned by all consultants from each group. Items that 

were not directly mentioned were assisted by the researcher 

through probing questions during the interview. 

One difference between the association consultants and 

the private consultants is the use of focus groups which 

involve the community in the profile development process. 

Two of four association consultants who use focus 

groups indicate, focus groups are a way to involve many 

people in the selection of the superintendent or include the 

community in building a profile of the desired 

Superintendent. 

Focus groups provide the community with a sense of 

ownership in the decision making process. They also 

encourage community members to voice their desires on the 

qualities of the superintendent. The search consultants who 

use focus groups believe the process narrows the vague and 

idealistic to the concrete and realistic. 

In contrast, no private consultant mentioned focus 

groups as a method to involve the community. The technique 

reported was public forums. The private consultants 

incorporated public forums into the profile building process 
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and interviewed significant people in the community along 

with school board personnel. They did not formally, 

however, classify a group of individuals as a "focus group." 

Another difference between both consultant groups was 

consultant contact with the school board and the new 

superintendent throughout the first year of service. Two of 

four association consultants offer on-call service or 

provide seminars that include other newly appointed 

superintendents. The seminars allow new superintendents to 

share ideas and create a network of individuals with similar 

concerns. According to two association consultants, the 

service is offered for 12 months after appointment. Private 

consultants did not report offering assistance after the 

superintendent was appointed. 

Members of both consultant groups agreed with 18 of 19 

services offered. Consultants in both groups were reluctant 

in permitting school boards to purchase various services and 

create a piecemeal search. All consultants agreed that 

school boards should be an integral part of the search 

process. However, if a school board is adamant about 

conducting any of the 19 services, it should be allowed to 

do so. Members of consultants in both groups believed they 

should receive information on all aspects of the search 

process, regardless of who conducts the service. 
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General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 

2. What general services do consultants normally 
provide? 

Agreed on 18 of 19 items y 

Use of focus groups y (2)n(2) n 

Use of public forums y y 

Contact with candidate after selection y (2)n(2) n 

Varied packages for services offered n n 

Offer Seminars for assistance y (2)n(2) n 

Comments: Two of four association consultants maintained contact with 
the new superintendent for the first year of service. In addition, 
two of four association consultants offered seminars to assist with 
networking and general concerns.   
  

3. How do consultants interact with school boards to build 

a profile of the superintendent needed? 

Methods of building a profile were described by the 

consultants in both the association and private consultant 

groups. Each group indicated the decisions on personality 

type or desired profile rests with the school board. All 

consultants also agreed regarding their role and 

responsibility in assisting the school board in developing a 

profile of the desired candidate. 

In order to build a profile of the candidate, both 

association and private consults agreed on the need to 

interview school board members, key community members, 

administrators, teachers, classified personnel, clergy and 

special interest group representatives. 
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I send a letter to every staff member and community 
leader in the district asking: What are the problems 
facing the district? What would they like to see ina 
superintendent? What qualifications and 
characteristics do they desire of the new 
superintendent? This information is synthesized into a 
report that is presented to either the selection 
committee or the school board (Private Consultant, 
1994). 

I visit all schools in the district and interview the 
principal regarding the desired qualities of the 
Candidates. I also interview key individuals in the 
community such as the Teacher’s Association leader, 
business persons or clergy (Association Consultant, 
1994). 

We use focus groups to narrow the characteristics 
desired in a candidate. We also interview the school 
board and community members, but the focus groups seem 
to be a valuable tool in narrowing the qualities toa 
reasonable and manageable amount (Association 
Consultant, 1994). 

I spend a lot of time in the district. I meet with 
teachers, administrators, community members, clergy, 
special interest groups, and culminate the information 
gathering sessions with public forums for those who 
felt left out and did not get a chance to voice their 
Opinions. I produce a report which is presented to the 
school board. I do use profile charts if a school 
board needs assistance in getting started; However, I 
firmly believe we are in a different time than years go 
and must involve the community in the process. Those 
days of the school board solely picking the candidate 
without the public’s knowledge or input in the 
selection process are long gone (Private Consultant, 
1994). 

When building a profile of the desired superintendent, 

search consultants often times provide lists of attributes 

to the interviewers or use a profile chart during the 

interviews with selection committee members. In addition, 

essay questions may be used by consultants which are given 

to the selection committee members. Both methods may help 

54



stimulate creative thinking and assist in sorting and 

classifying data. 

Regardless of the methods used in gathering data for 

the characteristics of candidates either, through 

interviews, charts, or essays, all data are placed into a 

synthesized report and presented to the school board for 

analysis. The report is scrutinized on its meaning along 

with the idealistic and realistic desires of the various 

groups involved in the interview process. 

The methods of gathering data and presenting it to 

school boards was consistent in both consultant groups. In 

addition, both groups agree that community members and those 

involved with the school system are important in the process 

of characteristic/profile building. 

  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

3. How do consultants interact with the school 
board to build a profile of the superintendent 

  

  

      
needed? 

Use of techniques to build a profile y y 

Use of focus groups y (2) n(2) n(4) 

Interview various interest groups y y 
  

Comments: All consultants used various groups to assist in the profile 

development of desired candidates.     
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4. How do consultants enhance the quality of the pool of 

candidates that will apply for the position? 

There appears to be a wide array of methods used to 

increase the quality of candidates who apply for the 

position of superintendent. The association consultants 

indicate that initial screening and interviewing of 

applicants is based on the quality and reputation of 

universities attended, credentials desired, and experience. 

Once these areas are addressed, contacts with references and 

other influential educational leaders are initiated. 

We use many contacts and try and match the candidate to 
the district (Association Consultant, 1994). 

One in four association consultants believed there was 

nothing he could do to enhance the quality of the candidate 

except from teaching him/her in graduate school. By 

teaching a candidate in graduate school, the consultant 

believed he would gain insight and further knowledge of the 

candidate’s strengths and weaknesses. This would allow the 

consultant to make sound judgments on the potential 

candidate’s performance in a superintendent position. 

There is not anything a consultant can do to enhance 
the quality of the candidates. Absent from teaching 
the candidate in graduate school, there isn’t anything 
I can do to enhance their quality. The use of profile 
charts and criteria set by the school board, reference 
checks, and the chemistry of the community are the only 
factors we have available to us. The rest is up to the 
candidate on their quality (Association Consultant, 
1994). 
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The private consultants were in agreement regarding the 

value of contacting references. Three of four believed 

reference checking was valuable as long as the references 

were not the listed ones. 

The private consultants were comfortable in obtaining 

information from friends or acquaintances that were trusted. 

However, other than receiving reality checks from 

references, other consultants indicated the following: 

I generally make 200-300 phone calls per search 
regarding the candidate. I generally know two thirds 
of the candidates who apply. I’ve been in the business 
so long I know someone who knows the candidate. The 
key to reference checking is contacting the people that 
are not listed whom you can rely on their judgment 
(Private Consultant, 1994). 

I rely heavily on networking. It is my lifeblood in 
researching a candidate. The use of triangulation 
around candidates works well for me. I have key 
individuals that I have met at various conferences and 
just being in the business, that I rely on heavily if I 
don’t know the candidates or feel comfortable with 
them. The triangulation around the candidate operates 
in a way that the candidate does not know that I know a 
person they are acquaintances with. I generally use my 
contact persons as a starting point and find names of 
people whom I can contact which allows me to 
triangulate with information regarding the candidate" 
(Private Consultant, 1994). 

I use educational leaders who I trust in various areas 
of my region for input on the candidates. I have key 
people that I rely on their judgement and who will 
shoot me straight. . and recommend names of other 
candidates if I need them (Private Consultant, 1994). 

One key ingredient, that was consistent across both 

consultant groups, was the process of contacting references. 

All consultants indicated reference checking is not a 
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passive process but an aggressive one. The information 

considered valuable and realistic is obtained from places 

that are not mentioned by the candidate and from hidden 

sources. As indicated by three of four consultants in both 

groups, the information received from obscure places or 

other individuals must be analyzed carefully along with 

listed references in addition to collegial information. 

The general concern of all consultants was the analysis 

of information gained from persons who do not care for the 

individual and may try to sabotage the candidate’s chances. 

In addition, the information gained from persons who like 

the candidate may skew the information the other way. As 

one consultant indicated: 

My job is to sift through all data gathered and present 
it to the school board and allow them to decide what is 
important and not important. As a consultant, I must 
decide which people are being up front and which 
persons are not (Association Consultant, 1994). 

All consultants were in agreement that hidden sources 

are considered valuable because an applicant is not going to 

list bad references. There are similarities between the two 

executive search consultant groups regarding the value of 

reference checking and the enhancement of the quality of 

candidates. 
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General Research Question Assoc. Private 
(n=4) (n=4) 

4. How do consultants enhance the quality of 

candidates that will apply for the position? 

Advertise widely y y 

Contact references y y 

Use credentials y y 

Use hidden resources to gain information y y 

Comments: The use of references and contacting non-references is vital 
in obtaining meaningful information.   
  

5. What techniques do consultants use to sift or winnow 

applications to identify candidates? 

Both consultant groups were reluctant to specify a 

certain number of candidates that are recommended to the 

school board. Both groups indicated that initial screening 

may be conducted using criteria such as: credentialing, 

universities attended, transcripts, depth and breadth of 

experience, and the profile characteristics identified by 

the school board. However, final screening and selection of 

the candidates must be conducted by the school board. 

Two of four association consultants did not recommend 

candidates to the school board. They indicated the need for 

the school board to screen the candidates. These 

consultants maintained a position of advocacy for all 

applicants. If the school board asked the consultant a 

specific question about a specific candidate, he/she would 

explain the candidate’s positive and negative attributes and 
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attempt to maintain an even, unbiased attitude. As one 

association consultant explained: 

I don’t make value judgments. When I meet with the 
school board I tell them, here’s what I found out, 
decide whether it is important or not to you. I then 
meet privately with them and share my records check. 
My job is to find a superintendent, not find a 
superintendency for an applicant. There’s a big 
difference. The general rule when screening applicants 
is... With all things being equal, go with experience 
(Association Consultant, 1994). 

One of four association consultants rates candidates and 

presents scaled scores to the school board based on 

established criteria. Another one of four association 

consultants interviews candidates and recommends twice the 

number for consideration, as previously requested by the 

school board. 

In contrast, all private consultants screen candidates 

and conduct the first screening or first cut. Three of four 

private consultants indicate certification as a major 

screening factor. One in four lists certification as a 

minor criteria because it can always be obtained and is 

often used to screen out candidates. 

Search consultants must be cognizant of certification 

and the processes in obtaining it, because a great candidate 

can be screened out of the process due to his/her lack of 

certification. There was agreement in the private 

consultant group that all candidate screening should be 
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consistent with the desired characteristics and experience 

factors established by the school board. 

Regardless of the group, persons, committee, or 

consultant who conducts initial screening, agreements were 

found between both consultant groups regarding the use of 

pre-determined criteria established by the school board. 

Both consultant groups also confirmed that all final 

decisions and selections were the responsibility of the 

school board. 

  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 
(n=4) (n=4) 

  

5. What techniques do consultants use to sift and 
winnow applications to identify candidates for 
the school board? 
  

Credentialing/Certification   
  

Conducted first cut 
  

  

  

  

Interview candidates y (1)n(3) n 

Recommend candidates to school board y (2)n(2) y 

Use predetermined criteria y y 

Use scaled scores y(1)n(3) n     
  

Comments: Two of four association consultants recommended candidates 
to the school board. One of four association consultants conducted 

preliminary interviews or reported scaled scores to the school board.     
  

6. What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 

interview and final selection process? 

Several services are offered to school boards by both 

consultant groups prior to scheduling interviews with 

candidates. The services routinely provided include: (1) 
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list of interview questions from which to choose; (2) 

guidelines regarding the rules or laws of interviewing 

including questions that may and may not be asked; (3) time 

schedules for interviews and itineraries; (4) a recommended 

number of candidates the school board should interview; and 

(5) interview training for school board members. 

In analyzing data, two areas of difference appeared 

between the association and private consultants. The first 

involved the interview process. The association group was 

consistent with all four consultants indicating they are 

present during the interview process. They would either: 

(1) schedule and facilitate interviews; (2) be present but a 

non-participant acting as an advocate for all candidates; 

(3) be present and an active participant; or (4) act as a 

liaison and manage the interview process making sure nothing 

goes awry. 

On the other hand, all private consultants indicated 

they were not present during the interview process. Three 

of four private consultants believed their presence would 

affect the chemistry between the board and the candidate. 

The comments made by some private consultant group members 

regarding the interview process are as follows: 

I refuse to sit in on the interviews. I don’t have to 
live with the candidate once the final decision is made 
by the school board on who to hire (Private Consultant, 
1994). 
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I am an external factor affecting the chemistry that 
must be developed by the school board and the candidate 
(Private Consultant, 1994). 

The chemistry must be the same in the interview as when 
hired. If not, it could be a long journey for both 
parties (Private Consultant, 1994). 

Since private consultants are not present during 

interviews, the school board chairman or designee must 

report information gathered during the interviews to the 

search consultant. The final selection by the school board 

is reviewed and analyzed. If any extraneous variables were 

identified that would personally or professionally affect 

the candidates performance, the consultant would report this 

information to the school board. 

The second area of discrepancy was the preparation of 

candidates for the interview process. Prior to being 

interviewed, One of four association consultants provided 

candidates with mock interviews, thumbnail sketches of the 

school board profile, and assist in scheduling visits by 

school board members or the consultant to the finalists’ 

homes. 

On the other hand, members of the private consultant 

group report unanimously that they do not provide 

preparation or forewarning regarding the school board. 

Unless specifically asked a question by a candidate, the 

private consultants do not offer information. When 
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information is provided to the candidate, it is of a general 

nature. 

Consistency was evident in the following quotes from 

private consultants (1994): 

I don’t promote any information with the candidate, but 
I will answer their questions without violating school 
board policy. 

I maintain confidentiality until the final moment. The 
chemistry must be the same in the interview as when the 
candidate is hired. 

I highly encourage finalist visits, but it is the 
responsibility of the candidate to schedule the 
interviews. The process can be very intrusive and 
damaging to a candidate if they do not get the 
position. 

Maintain confidentiality until the finalists are 
chosen. 

Even though there are two differences between the 

association and private consultants during the interview and 

selection process, there are consistencies among the groups 

as well. 

One area of consistency is site visits to the 

candidates community. All consultants were in favor of site 

visits by the school boards. However, both consultant 

groups were split as to when the site visit should occur in 

the process. Two of four consultants in each group believed 

the visits should not occur until the candidates are 

mentioned publicly. It was also recommended that site 

visits should be used as confirmation of the school board’s 

selection rather than a deciding factor to screen out 
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candidates. Conversely, the remaining 50 percent of the 

consultant groups believed the site visit could occur at any 

time during the interview process. 

When site visits are desired by the school board, the 

association consultants schedule the visits for the school 

board. Generally, the scheduling of the visit involves: a 

list of potential people to be interviewed in the community, 

an interview schedule, and an itinerary. 

The private consultant group agrees regarding the 

purpose of site visits. However, they believe the 

scheduling of the visit and all activities is the 

responsibility of the candidate. 

Both consultant groups were in favor of appointing an 

individual from the school board to report to the press. 

Generally, the school board chairman is the school board 

spokesperson. At no time during the study did any 

consultant from either group indicate consultants have any 

responsibility for offering information to the press other 

than general statistical data such as: the number of 

applicants, the number of semi-finalists, ethnic 

distribution, the number of places or the names of states 

from which candidates were applying, and the time lines in 

place for the final selection. Other questions and 

information are channeled through to the school board 

spokesperson. The concern for maintaining confidentiality 
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if information was prematurely released to the press was 

mentioned by all members in each consultant group. 

Another area in which all consultants agreed was the 

area of negotiating contracts. Both groups believed the 

negotiation of contracts is the responsibility of the school 

board and its attorney and the candidate and his/her 

attorney. The only type of contract presented from either 

group is a model for reference purposes. The purpose of the 

model was to describe the complexity of contracts. It 

allowed school board members to examine the components in a 

formal contract. No consultant in either group reported 

direct involvement in the negotiation process. 

The final exiting service for consultants was 

consistent across consultant groups. Both groups indicated 

that services were terminated once the superintendent was 

selected or hired.. The termination of the consultants 

services indicated the time services are finished and were 

communicated during the proposal/presentation stages. In 

addition, once consultant services were terminated, two of 

four association consultants indicated they offered a 

retainer for new superintendents at no cost. 

Retainer Service 

The retainer, as described by two of four association 

consultants, is a one year, free of charge, consulting 

66



service for new superintendents. Both consultants indicated 

all search services between the consultant and the school 

board have officially ended, however, the retainer is in 

addition to the search services initially offered. 

One consultant uses retainers for seminars and training 

sessions creating interaction between new superintendents. 

This consultant believes seminars initiate interaction and 

networking among superintendents and possibly creates 

collegial relationships. Another consultant answers 

questions and offers advice on matters of concern, but does 

not conduct training sessions or seminars. 

Regardless of the type of retainer, either training or 

question and answers sessions, the association consultants 

who used retainers stayed in contact with the new 

superintendent for one year. 
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General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 

6. What role do consultants play in orchestrating 

the interview and final selection process? 

Provide a list of questions 

In service the school board on interviewing 
techniques 

Consultants are present during interviews 4 n 

Communication with candidate prior to y (1)n(3) n 
interview 

Site visits 

Arrange the visits to candidates districts 

Negotiating contracts n n 

Termination of consultant services once y (2)n(2) y 
superintendents is hired 

Use of retainers y(2)n(2) n(4)       
  

Comments: Association consultants conducted "mock" interviews to 
assist the candidates prior to interview with the school board. There 
were differences between all consultant groups regarding the time 
site-visits should take place and who would arrange the visit. 
However, all groups were in favor of the site-visits. In addition, 
two of four association consultants would offer retainers for newly 
hired superintendents for the first 12 months.     
  

7. How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

There was consistency between the association 

consultants and the private consultants in methods of 

evaluation. Both groups relied heavily on repeat business 

and word-of-mouth referrals as the greatest gauges of 

success. 

Informal thank you notes/letters and off-the-record 

thank yous were also mentioned. Two of four private 

consultants used candidate success as measured by continued 

employment in the position, as an evaluation criteria. No 
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formal methods of evaluation were reported by any search 

consultants involved in the study. 

  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

7. How do consultants evaluate their own 

performance? 
      Informal thank you’s, letters and notes y y 
  

Comments: There were no reports of formal methods of evaluating search 

consultant performance.       
  

8. What roles do profit and service play as motivators to 

provide superintendency search assistance? 

The association consultants reported service as the 

primary motivator. There is no profit involved when school 

boards belong to an association that provides search 

services for a nominal fee plus expenses. All consultants 

involved in the study agree that search consulting is a 

service to the school board. All of the association and 

private consultants indicated: 

"We are a service organization. No profit is 
involved." (Association Consultant, 1994) 

"The greatest pleasure is the providing of a service to 
a school board in order to secure a quality candidate." 
(Association Consultant, 1994) 

"TI gain a lot of personal satisfaction because I like 
to see closure. You start with this and end with 
hopefully a successful candidate." (Association 
Consultant, 1994) 

"T enjoy unifying the school board and giving them 
direction." (Association Consultant, 1994) 
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"The money is good, but I really enjoy meeting people 
and affiliating with my colleagues." (Private 
Consultant, 1994) 

"I enjoy it immensely because you feel like you’re 
doing something good for the community and the school 
district." (Private Consultant, 1994) 

"Profit is not as important--well it is...and it isn’t. 
I’m a service oriented person and I like doing a good 
job. There’s a beginning and an end." (Private 
Consultant, 1994) 

"T enjoy meeting people and developing professional 
relationships with those I make contact with." 
(Private Consultant, 1994) 

There is agreement among both consultant groups where 

profit was never mentioned as a motivator. The greatest 

Satisfaction by consultants was the feeling of doing 

something meaningful, affecting the lives of others ina 

positive way, meeting people, and sharing ideas with 

colleagues. 

  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

8. What roles do profit and service play as 
motivators to provide superintendency search 
assistance? 
  

Profit n n 

      Service y Y     
  

9. What differences in perception exist regarding the role 

of entrepreneurial consultants and those associated with 

service agencies? 

All association consultants believe they do not have 

the flexibility or the ability to negotiate as does the 
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private sector. In addition, the association consultants 

believe they are limited in the fees charged but are 

expected to offer turn-key searches to members of the 

organization. All association consultants believed 

association rules and regulations are confining; unlike the 

private sector. The private consultants did not report any 

limitations. The search fees and services are negotiable 

with what the market can bear and how much a school district 

can afford. 

  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

9. What differences in perception exist 
regarding the role of entrepreneurial 
consultants and those associated with 
service agencies? 
  

Flexibility n 
            Negotiation of cost n 
  

10. What are the typical fees charged by consultants and 

how are they determined? 

The fees charged by consultants range from no cost to 

$30,000 depending on the size and length of the search. The 

lower end of the scale is charged by association consultants 

in which reported searches ranged from no cost to $5500 plus 

expenses. Three of four association consultants had a set 

fee. However, one consultant prices searches at 5.5 percent 

of the current superintendent’s salary. One percent of this 
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fee would be used for secretarial assistance and the other 

4.5 percent would be for the organization. 

When interviewing the private search consultants, it 

was evident that no member of the group would divulge exact 

fees for searches. Fees plus expenses approximated $25,000 

to $30,000 per search. Private consultants have the 

flexibility to work with school systems to establish fees 

through negotiations to secure the contract. 

Indicated below are quotations from three private 

consultants. One consultant was reluctant to comment: 

"I’m competitive with others." 

"IT never vary my fee. I always get my price. Some try 
to low ball in the business, but I refuse to lower my 
price." 

"T charge a lot more than my contemporaries and vary my 
price depending upon the district. If they can handle 
my price, I’ll ask it, but if they can’t I’11 lower my 
fee but offer the same service as if I were receiving 
my full price." 

Three of four private consultants indicated their price 

was in accordance with what the market could bear. One 

private consultant would not change fees regardless of a 

lean or prosperous market. The gauge for the market 

analysis was the information obtained from colleagues who 

are in the business. 
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General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

10. What are the typical fees charged by 
consultants and how are they determined? 
  

Fees are consistent since 1986 
              Ability to vary fees 
  

11. What general trends are seen in the future of 

superintendency search consulting? 

Trends identified by all respondents were consistent. 

One trend was a decrease in the number of quality candidates 

and an increase in the number of consultants. A reason for 

this occurrence, as indicated by all consultants, is the 

rigor of the superintendent’s position accompanied by early 

retirement incentives. 

A second trend mentioned by all consultants was the 

increase in requirements and expectations of the 

superintendent over the past ten years. Consultants 

indicated that one key element deterring candidates is the 

increased involvement of the community in the education 

process. Community members are more cognizant of the school 

system functions. Therefore, there is a high expectation for 

the superintendent to involve the community and staff in 

decision making processes. 

One example of such community involvement was provided 

by a comparison of executive searches conducted ten years 

ago to those conducted in 1994. Community involvement, 
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through the use of focus groups, public forums, interviews, 

and the like- is expected today. In contrast, many searches 

ten years ago, were completed when the consultant conducted 

the entire search and recommended the finalists to the 

school board for selection without the use of external 

sources such as community input, interest groups, or even 

school board members involvement. 

All consultants indicated they create trust and reduce 

the existing community perceptions that refer to "little 

black books" maintained by consultants for the purpose of 

placing former students. All consultants indicated this 

practice is not good business sense and such records are not 

maintained. 

Custom made searches for specific communities are 

Standard practice. The size, depth, and breadth of a 

superintendent search is dependent upon the school board’s 

commitment to the process. All consultants agree that the 

method of conducting searches is different from one 

community to the next. However, the basic services provided 

remain the same. 

74



  

General Research Question Assoc. Private 

(n=4) (n=4) 
  

11. What general trends are seen in the 
future of superintendency search 

consulting? 
  

Decrease in the number of qualified y y 
candidates and an increase in the amount 

of search consultants 
  

Increase in requirements and expectations 
        Increased community involvement       

This chapter provided data gathered through interviews 

with four 1994 association and private consultants. Data 

have been organized around eleven general research questions 

with comparisons made between the two groups. 

For many questions, there were substantial agreements 

in the following areas: Methods used to generate business, 

tasks performed, interaction with the school board, 

evaluation, profit versus service, and trends in the future. 

Differences were found to be in the areas of: 

Recommending candidates to the school board, interview 

processes, flexibility of the consulting process, and the 

cost of searches. 

The next Chapter will examine the executive search 

consultants of this study and compare the results as the 

data pertain to the general research questions with the 1986 

research study conducted by James Rickabaugh in 1986. 
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CHAPTER V 

COMPARISONS 

In Chapter five, the results of the data are reported 

as they pertain to the 11 general research questions. This 

chapter compares both 1994 consultant groups (association 

and private consultants) with information from the 1986 

research study. Conclusions are reported in Chapter six. 

This study involved consultants selected from East 

Coast States. Consultants were interviewed with all dialogue 

being tape recorded and transcribed by a court stenographer. 

Brochures, artifacts, and researcher notes were also 

included. Comparisons of the results in each research study 

determined whether the roles of executive search consultants 

have changed or remained the same since the 1986 research 

study. 

1. How is the role of the consultant established? 

The consultants in 1994 agreed with the consultants in 

1986 regarding the methods used for initiating business. 

Both studies conclude that search consultants are generally 

contacted by school board members. Most contacts were 

stimulated by word-of-mouth referrals. In 1994, state 

school board associations offered assistance to member 

school boards in securing a search consultant. 
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In both studies, all consultants did not participate in 

formal advertising in professional publications; every 

consultant worked on a referral basis. As one 1994 private 

consultant indicated "I’ve been in the business so long, I 

know practically everyone that contacts me." 

School boards also learn of consultants through two 

other reported methods: (1) listings in professional 

journals and publications which solicit applicants for other 

superintendent vacancies. Generally, the name of the 

consultant or consulting firm assisting the school board is 

included; (2) General inquiries by a consultant when a 

vacancy is reported. Consultants either initiate contact 

with the school board through mail, telephone calls, or 

both. 

Once contact with the school board has been secured, 

there are two primary methods reportedly used by consultants 

in 1986 and 1994 to secure contracts. The first involves 

the consultant initiating a written proposal describing 

available services, fees and expenses involved ina 

Superintendent search. Second, the consultants may use a 

telephone interview prior to making a formal presentation. 

School boards may express interest in a particular 

consultant’s services with the end result being a formal 

presentation. 
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If a formal presentation is requested, it would 

include: (1) discussion of the services offered by the 

consultant, (2) determine the role of the consultant and the 

school board, (3) answer questions regarding the search 

process, and (4) review the fees and expenses. 

A second method used by a 1994 private consultant prior 

to a formal presentation, was a telephone interview. This 

consultant believed a telephone interview was a valuable 

tool if the school board was interested in the services. 

The consultant indicated the telephone interview saves the 

school board and her time and money "if the shoe does not 

fit." However, once the school board and the consultant 

agreed on general operating terms, a proposal is sent to the 

school board for review. A final presentation would then be 

given at a later date. 

Consistency was also noted between the two studies 

regarding the presentation of services. However, in 

comparing the 1994 executive search consultant groups, the 

only identifiable difference was during this stage. Unlike 

the association consultants who made presentations at no 

cost, three of four private consultants charged a proposal 

fee. 

Word of mouth referrals have been consistently 

mentioned as the primary source used to generate business 

since the time of the 1986 study. One 1994 private 

78



consultant uses telephone interviews to screen potential 

clients prior to the presentation stage. 

Since 1986, there are no significant changes in how the 

role of the executive search consultant is established. 

Differences were only identified in 1994 with the proposal 

fee charge. 

  

  

  

    

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 
(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

  

1. How is the role of the 
consultant established? 

  

Contact made to school board 

  

Role of consultant is 

  

    
  

            
discussed 

Word of mouth referrals Vy y y y y 

Fees charged for n y(3)n(1) n n n 
presentations 

Use telephone prior to n y(1)n(3) n n n 
R.F.P. 

Advertise formally n n n n n 

  

Comments: 75% of the private consultants in 1994 charge a fee fora 
presentation to the school board. 25% of the private consultants also use a 
telephone screening conference with the school board. No charges for 
presentations in 1986.     
  

2. What general services do consultants normally provide? 

There was consistency between the 1986 and 1994 studies 

regarding the general services provided during a 

superintendent search. All items were verified with the 

1986 Rickabaugh research study except item eight, focus 

groups. The list of services provided follows: 
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10. 

11. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

16. 

17. 

18. 

19. 

Visit schools in the district and interview the 
teachers, administrators, and other employees 
along with key community members. 

Establish the needs of the school system. 

Establish desired qualities in the new individual. 

Identify the existing problems left behind by the 
previous superintendent. 

Identify the direction of the school board. 

Summarize the information into a report for review 
and reflection. 

Develop a profile of the desired candidate. 

Conduct focus groups to develop a profile. 

Advertise the position and announce the vacancy. 

Develop time-lines. 

Receive, sort, and screen applications (first 
cut). 

Recommend a desired number of candidates to the 

school board. 

Review each candidate’s file and application. 

Contact references beyond the listed ones. 

Conduct in-services for the school board on 

interviewing techniques. 

Structure interview questions. 

Send preparatory information to the candidates. 

Interview the candidates prior to interview with 
the school board. 

Arrange site visits by the school board. 

All eighteen items were either directly or indirectly 

confirmed by the consultants from all groups. Items that 
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were not directly mentioned were assisted by the researcher 

through probing questions during the interview. 

While there was consistency (18 of 19) among all 

executive search consultants, there were three distinct 

differences that appeared since the time of the original 

research study. 

All 1994 consultants agreed with 18 of the services 

provided, except for item eight. The difference between the 

two groups in 1994 was the use of focus groups by two of 

four association consultants. 

Focus groups were utilized, by the 1994 association 

consultants, to build a profile of desired superintendent 

characteristics with the assistance of community members. 

Consultants who use this method believe focus groups give 

individuals a chance to be involved in the development and 

profile building process. It translates the vague and 

unrealistic to the concrete and realistic. 

Only the 1994 association consultants made reference to 

uSing the focus group technique. It was also found that 

focus groups were not identified by consultants in 1986. 

This was confirmed through a telephone conversation with 

Rickabaugh (1994), in which he indicated, public forums and 

meetings with special interest groups were mentioned by the 

1986 consultants. 
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Another difference was the continued contact with newly 

appointed superintendents by two of four 1994 association 

consultants. These consultants offered advice or conducted 

seminars for new superintendents during their first year of 

service. There was no indication that private consultants 

of 1994 or consultants in 1986 offered this service. 

The third difference between the 1986 study and the 

1994 study involved the varied consultant service packages 

offered to school boards. Rickabaugh (1986) explained that 

consultants offered varied packages of services to school 

boards. These packages ranged from a turn-key operation to 

a piecemeal operation including the purchasing of various 

consultant services. For example, in 1986, it was reported 

that packaging services took four general forms: (1) a list 

of services was presented to the school board where they 

could purchase the services needed, (2) a total package of 

services was presented and the board selected the package or 

selected specific items, (3) a full list of services was 

presented as standard with additional fees charged for the 

preliminary interviewing of potential candidates and, (4) 

services were divided into two categories: 

(A) secretarial, mail handling, development of a 
brochure, developing criteria from which to 
measure the candidates, and screening the first 
set of candidates, 

(B) recruiting, contacting references, and narrowing 
the group size. 
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Two association consultants in 1986 indicated they 

offered only turn-key packages and not varied services. All 

consultants in 1994 were reluctant to offer the latitude to 

purchase individual services and create a potpourri search. 

The only reference to a two-part package deal in 1994 

was the search process conducted by an association 

consultant. The search consultant acted as a resource and 

allowed the school board to review the applications and 

select the number of semi-finalists for interviews. 

All 1994 consultants agreed that school boards should 

be an integral part of the search process. If a school 

board is adamant about conducting one of the 19 listed 

services, information should always be communicated to the 

consultant regardless of who provides the service. 

In 1994, if school boards conducted reviews of the 

candidates, consultants never reduced charges. All 

consultants in 1994 agreed that school board input was 

relied on heavily throughout the search process and the 

reduction in fees was not an issue. The involvement of the 

school board was discussed in the role establishment stage 

of the search process. 
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General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 
(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

2. What general services do 
consultants normally 
provide? 

Agreed on 18 of 19 items y y y y y 

Contact with candidate y(2)n(2) n n n n 
after selection 

Varied packages for n n y y y (2)n(1) 
services offered 

Use of focus groups y (2)n(2) n n n n 

Use of public forums y y y y y 

Offer seminars for y(2)n(2) n n n n 
assistance 

Comments: Two of four association consultants in 1994 maintained contact with 
new superintendents. Varied services were not offered in 1994 as compared td 
1986. A resurgence of focus groups appeared in 1994 for community 
involvement.     
  

3. How do consultants interact with school boards to build 

a profile of the superintendent needed? 

There appears to be a shift in thinking by the 1994 

consultants compared to the 1986 consultants. This 

difference is evident in the types of groups that are 

involved by the consultant in the profile building process. 

In 1986, Rickabaugh reported that consultants described 

three techniques used in the profile building process: (1) 

The school board is presented a list of stated attributes 

commonly associated with successful superintendents. The 

attributes are prioritized until a profile emerges. (2) The 

consultant provides the school board with a list of key 

questions related to superintendent attributes and requests 
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the school board members to answer the questions in written 

form; the information is synthesized until a profile 

emerges. (3) The consultant interviews each school board 

member and synthesizes the information until a profile 

emerges. 

It was also indicated in 1986 that involvement of 

community groups and employees was the decision of the 

school board. However, the consultants in 1986 believed 

there was a specific role the community groups should 

perform. Specific roles were desired in order to alleviate 

premature ranking and rating of candidates. Consultants 

believe the role of community and employee groups must be 

clearly established as advisory and not decision-making. 

Contrary to 1986, all consultants in 1994 agreed on the 

importance and value of interviewing school board members, 

administrators, teachers, classified personnel, clergy, and 

special interest groups in order to build a profile of the 

desired superintendent. Each 1994 consultant was emphatic 

that profile building must involve more people than school 

board members with all characteristic decisions resting with 

the school board. 

With a shift in leadership to site-based management and 

shared-decision making and an increase of the communities’ 

cognizance of educational issues, it is difficult not to 

involve the various groups in the process. Regardless of 

85



the methods used in gathering profile building data, all 

data were placed into a synthesized report and presented to 

the school board for analysis. 

Another distinct difference between the 1986 and 1994 

studies was the use of focus groups in 1994. The focus 

groups were used by two of four association consultants in 

order to narrow attributes and involve community members in 

the candidate profile development. The focus group 

technique is a method used to involve many people in the 

selection of the superintendent. This method appears to 

give individuals in the community a sense of ownership anda 

voice in the decision-making process. 

With the inception of focus groups, it may be an 

indication of one difference from 1986 to 1994 that may be 

attributed to the realignment of community involvement/ 

community thinking. More individuals are cognizant of 

increased social problems and complexities of the education 

field. 

Increased services are being provided and greater 

demands are being placed on school systems in the 1990’s 

with an emphasis on "community schools." Parents, business 

leaders, and other community members are becoming more vocal 

in the education process than was expressed ten years ago. 

It is difficult to keep the selection of a key individual, 
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such as the superintendent, to the sole discretion of the 

school board. 

  

  

  

  

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 

(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 
  

3. How do consultants 

interact with the school 

board to build a profile 
of the superintendent 

  

                
needed? 

Use of techniques to build y y y y y 
a profile 

Use of focus groups y(2)n(2) n (4) n n n 

Interview various interest Y y y y y 
groups 
  

Comments: All consultants used various groups to assist in the profile 
development of the desired candidates.       
  

4. How do consultants enhance the quality of candidates 

that will apply? 

There was consistency between all consultants in both 

studies regarding the methods used to enhance the quality of 

candidates. Advertising widely was mentioned as the most 

effective method. In addition, all consultants contacted 

potential candidates who showed interest in positions and 

possessed the qualities that are classified important by the 

school board. 

In 1986, consultants relied heavily on personal 

contacts and nominations from colleagues. Names of 

individuals from qualifications of personal files kept on 
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record, and conducting aggressive, well-orchestrated 

campaigns to attract the best candidates were also used. 

In 1994, all consultants agreed on factors that were 

used to screen applicants. Criteria used for winnowing the 

pool of applicants were: professional credentials, years of 

experience, certification, and universities attended. These 

items were considered the strong factors in screening and 

increasing the quality of candidates. However, all 

consultants in both studies indicated the most influential 

factor in enhancing the quality of a candidate was direct 

contact from an acquaintance or friend in the business. 

Reference checking was referred to as an aggressive 

process as indicated by a 1994 private consultant. "The 

information that is considered valuable and realistic is 

gained from places not mentioned by the candidate and from 

hidden resources." All consultants in both studies agree 

that information gained from obscure places or other 

individuals must be analyzed carefully along with the 

references that are listed. 

All 1994 consultants expressed concern regarding the 

analysis of information gained from persons who do not care 

for the candidate or those who admire him/her. In either 

case, whether enemies try to sabotage the candidate's 

chances or allies defend the candidate, the search 
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consultant must sift through the information and determine 

what is important and what is not important. 

All 1994 consultants indicated having friends, 

acquaintances, and colleagues in the business who could be 

contacted for realistic information regarding candidates. 

Also, all consultants indicated that applicants are not 

going to list bad references and the true information is 

with the individuals that are trusted professionally. 

  

  

  

    

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 

(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 
  

4. How do consultants enhance 
the quality of candidates 
that will apply for the 
position? 
  

Advertise widely 
  

Contact references 

  

Use credentials 
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Use hidden resources to 

gain information           
  

Comments: The use of references and contacting non-references is vital in 
obtaining meaningful information.           

5. What techniques do consultants use to sift or winnow 

applications to identify candidates? 

All 1994 consultants were reluctant in recommending a 

particular number of candidates to the school board. 

Initial screening of candidates begins with criteria such 

as: credentialing, universities attended, transcripts, depth 

and breadth of experience, and the profile characteristics 
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indicated by the school board. In 1994, there was a 

difference between the association and private consultant 

groups regarding the methods used in screening applicants. 

Two of four 1994 association consultants did not 

recommend candidates to the school board. They indicated 

the need for the school board to screen candidates and 

maintained the position of advocate. If the school board 

inguired about a certain candidate, the consultant would 

explain the positive and negative attributes and maintain an 

unbiased attitude. 

Another association consultant rated candidates and 

presented scaled scores to the school board based on 

established characteristics. Yet another association 

consultant, interviewed candidates and recommended twice the 

amount of requested candidates. 

In contrast, all 1994 private consultants screened 

candidates and conducted a first cut. Three of four private 

consultants indicated certification as a major screening 

factor. 

One consultant maintained certification as a minor 

criteria because it can always be obtained. This 1994 

private consultant indicated certification is an easy tool 

to use to screen out candidates. Search consultants must be 

cognizant of certification and the processes in obtaining 
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it, because a great candidate can be screened out of the 

process due to his/her lack of certification. 

In 1986, two strategies were used to reduce the 

applicant pool. The first involved consultants working 

alone and reviewing applications using the characteristic/ 

profile information. From this review, the consultant 

developed a list of desired candidates and recommended them 

to the school board. 

The second strategy incorporated a screening committee, 

developed by the consultant and consisted of two to three 

individuals. Each individual reviewed the applications, 

trying to reach consensus regarding the applicants for 

consideration. 

Regardless of the group or person(s) used to conduct 

initial screening, all consultants, in both studies, used 

pre-determined criteria in which all candidates were 

measured. Other indicators mentioned by the 1994 

consultants as potential screening criteria were 

credentials, universities attended, and the depth and 

breadth of experience. 

Two differences were identified between the 1986 and 

1994 studies involving the screening of candidates: (1) The 

use of technical defaults in 1986, and (2) final decisions 

were the responsibility of the school board. 
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In 1986, Rickabaugh identified technical defaults as 

the use of poor grammar, misspellings, typographical errors, 

stationery used, and poor written communication skills. 

These criteria were established beyond the set criteria as 

cues for elimination from the pool of applicants. 

All 1994 consultants did not indicate these as 

potential screening methods. As indicated by one 1994 

association consultant, it is professionally understood that 

such mistakes are not tolerated and the level of competition 

has risen higher than the criteria mentioned in 1986. 

Second, there was agreement across all 1994 consultants 

in which decisions regarding the screening and selection of 

candidates is always the responsibility of the school board. 

All 1994 consultants refused to participate in significant 

decisions regarding candidate selection. 

The 1994 screening criteria appears to have moved to a 

higher level than originally reported in 1986. In addition, 

in 1994, decisions regarding the selection of candidates 

have centered around the school board with the search 

consultant acting as a resource as opposed to being directly 

involved. 

It appears that executive search consultants are 

cognizant of the importance of community involvement and 

will not show any bias toward a candidate. All decisions 

are the responsibility of the school board. This may 

92



conclude that the difference in time and the competitiveness 

for the superintendency has increased whereby all candidates 

must be fine-tuned beyond the obvious mistakes and the 

selection/screening process must take a professionally 

deeper approach in winnowing the pool of applicants. 

  

  

  

  

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 
(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

  

5. What techniques do 
consultants use to sift 
and winnow applications 
to identify candidates 
for the school board? 
  

  

  

  

  

  

  

Credentialing/ y y (3)n(1) y y Y 
Certification 

Conducted first cut n y y y y 

Interview candidates y(1)n(3) n n n n 

Recommend candidates to y(2)n(2) y y y y 
school board 

Use predetermined y y y y Y 
criteria 

Use scaled scores y(1)n(3) n n n n 

Use technical defaults n n y y y           
  

Comments: Two of four association consultants recommended candidates to the 
school board. One of four association consultants conducted primary 

interviews or reported scaled scores to the school board. Technical defaultg 
were not used by 1994 consultants in screening candidates.       
  

6. What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 

interview and final selection process? 

Several services are offered to school boards by 

consultants in both studies and have remained the same since 

1986. Those services include: (1) providing a list of 

interview questions from which to select, (2) review 
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guidelines on the rules and laws of interviewing, including 

questions that may and may not be asked, and (3) time 

schedules or itineraries. Even though there are three 

consistent services between the two studies, there are seven 

differences that have been identified since the conclusion 

of the 1986 study. 

One difference was in-servicing of school board members 

in the how-to methods of interviewing. Both consultant 

groups in 1994 conducted seminars on the processes of 

interviewing such as: (1) development or selection of 

questions, (2) order in which to ask questions, (3) 

selection of individuals to ask the questions, (4) "rules" 

of interviewing, and (5) methods of evaluation. 

Another difference was the presence of the consultants 

during interviews. All 1994 association consultants 

maintained contact with board members and candidates during 

the interview process. The consultants role was described 

as either (1) facilitator of the interviews, (2) present but 

a none participant and advocate for all candidates, (3) 

present and an active participant, or (4) liaison who 

governed the interview process. 

Conversely, all 1994 private consultants did not 

participate in the interview process. They all believed the 

"chemistry" between the candidate and the school board would 

be tainted by an outside party. 
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A third difference occurred during the interview 

process. During interviews, the school board designee, 

informed the private consultant of the strengths and 

weaknesses of each candidate. The selected candidates were 

analyzed by the school board and the consultant. If, 

through background checks, there were extraneous variables 

that would personally or professionally affect the 

performance of the candidate, the consultant would report 

this information to the school board for consideration. 

A fourth difference involved the amount of preparation 

and information that is communicated to candidates prior to 

interviews. In 1986, consultants had mixed views on the 

amount and type of information that was communicated to 

candidates prior to the interview. Consultants released 

information in response to direct inquiries. However, the 

type of information was limited to public information, 

information relating to the school board, or general school 

district information. 

In 1994, the preparation for interviews was different. 

One of four association consultants conducted "mock" 

interviews with candidates and communicated a "thumbnail" 

sketch of the school board profile. On the other hand, all 

1994 private consultants were reluctant to communicate 

information to any candidates; unless asked directly. 
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One area of consistency between the 1986 and 1994 

studies was the use of site visits to the candidates 

community. Consultants in both studies agreed on the value 

of site visits, however, two of four private and association 

consultants in 1994 were reluctant to conduct visits prior 

to the finalists being mentioned to the press. 

In 1986, there were discrepancies among the consultant 

groups reporting the time the site visits should take place. 

All organization consultants believed the site visit should 

occur after one final candidate has been selected with the 

visit being used for confirmation. In addition, two of four 

professors and two of three private consultants believed 

Site visits should take place after three or four finalists 

are selected. The purpose for this visit is to verify 

findings and make comparisons of the candidates for 

consideration. 

One private consultant, who did not use site visits, 

recommended telephone calls to counterparts in the previous 

district as opposed to visiting the site. Two professors 

did not express an opinion regarding site visits. Another 

professor indicated that site visits should not occur 

because the school district for the unsuccessful candidate 

will be unnecessarily disrupted. 

In 1994, site visits for confirmation was mentioned by 

two of four association and private consultants. These 
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consultants agreed that site visits should be used only as 

confirmation of the school board’s choice rather than as a 

determining factor. 

The remaining two of four consultants in each group 

agreed that site visits should take place. However, as 

mentioned in 1986, the visits may be used as a comparative 

tool for the finalists. 

In 1994, all association consultants managed site 

visits for candidates. This process involves: (1) providing 

a list of potential people to be interviewed in the 

community, (2) scheduling interviews, and (3) scheduling an 

time frame in which to conduct the visit. 

In addition, the 1994 private consultants were in favor 

of conducting site visits, however, the site visit and the 

arrangement of schedules was the responsibility of the 

candidate. 

Another difference between the 1986 and the 1994 

consultants was the role played in the negotiation of 

contracts. In 1994, there was agreement between both 

consultant groups in which negotiating contracts was between 

the school board and school board attorney and the candidate 

and the candidate’s attorney. 

However, due to their experience, with many of them 

being former superintendents, each consultant indicated 
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he/she would answer specific questions if asked by the 

candidate but would not seek to offer assistance. 

During the candidate selection process, consultants 

reviewed a model contract with the school board for 

reference purposes. The purpose of the model was to describe 

the complexity of contracts and allowed members to examine 

the components in a formal contract. All 1994 consultants 

reported no specific involvement in negotiations. 

In 1986, Rickabaugh reported all consultants agreed 

that attempts were made in the early stages of the 

recruitment process to formulate a minimum and maximum 

salary range. This eliminated vague advertisements which 

had the potential to mislead candidates. Seven of ten 1986 

consultants were involved in the negotiation stages of the 

contract. However, the amount of involvement in the 

negotiation process varied with each consultant and each 

search conducted. 

  

  

  

Table 3.5 

Contract Negotiation Involvement 

Subgroup no yes 

Professor 1 2 

Association 1 3 

Independent 2 1 
  

(Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 118) 
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Rickabaugh indicated that contract negotiations are 

likely to be an emerging role for search consultants in the 

future. It has been confirmed through 1994 data that future 

projections indicate the movement away from the negotiation 

process. 

The lack of involvement in the negotiating process, by 

1994 consultants, may be attributed to increased litigation 

and the potential for litigation if contracts are not 

written properly. A general belief among consultants is 

that once a candidate is selected, their fulfillment of 

responsibilities to the school board is complete. All 1994 

consultants indicated the negotiation process is between the 

school board and the candidate. 

All 1986 and 1994 consultants agreed that a member of 

the school board should communicate with the press. 

Generally, this person is the chairman of the school board. 

All consultants were reluctant to report information that 

was not of a general nature other than statistical data such 

as: the number of candidates being interviewed, the number 

of states or places the candidates are applying from, and 

the time-lines instilled for the final selection process. 

Other questions and information were channeled through the 

school board designee. 

The final exit process for consultants was consistent 

in the 1994 study among both consultant groups in which 
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services were terminated once the superintendent was 

selected by the school board. However, two of four 

association consultants indicated they offered a retainer 

for new superintendents. This retainer was in excess of the 

original services provided. 

The retainer for new superintendents is used by one 

association consultant that includes seminars and training 

sessions during the first year of service. The seminars are 

conducted with other new superintendents and provide 

interaction and networking. In addition, the second 

association consultant who offers a retainer, conducts 6- 

month and 12-month contact times with new superintendents. 

This service was available to new superintendents for 

inquiry and/or advice. 

In the 1986 study, Rickabaugh indicated that 60 percent 

of the consultants concurred with the 1994 consultants that 

services were terminated once the superintendent was hired. 

However, 40 percent of consultants indicated services were 

terminated when the school board received a list of names 

for interview or when interviews were scheduled. All 

termination requirements for the 40 percent of consultants 

were discussed in the proposal stage of the process and 

usually indicated a time of departure. 

It is apparent that executive search consulting is 

becoming more competitive each year. With an increase in 
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the number of consultants staying until the superintendent 

is selected, it may be an indication of school boards 

pressuring consultants into a "we want our money’s worth" 

attitude. In addition, with an increase of consultants, it 

appears that more time is being given to school boards in 

order to maintain a satisfied customer, which, in turn, will 

assist in generating new business through "word of mouth 

referrals." 
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General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 
(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

6. What role do 
consultants play in 
orchestrating the 
interview and final 
selection process? 

Provide a list of y y y y y 
questions 

In service the school y y n n n 
board on interviewing 
techniques 

Consultants are y n n n n 
present during 
interviews 

Communication with y(1)n(3) n(4) n(4) n(3) n(3) 
candidate prior to 
interview 

Site visits y (4) y (4) y(2)n(2) y (2)n(1) y (3) 

Arrange the visits to y n n n n 
candidates districts 

Negotiating contracts n(4) n(4) y(2)n(1) y(1)n(2) y (3) 

Termination of y (2)n(2) y (4) y (4) y (3) y (3) 
consultant services 
once superintendent 
is hired 

Use of a retainer y(2)n(2) n(4) n(4) n(3) n(3) 

Comments: One of four of the 1994 association consultants would conduct 
"mock" interviews to assist the candidates prior to interview with the schoo   
board. There were differences between all consultant groups regarding the 
time site-visits should take place and who would arrange the visit. However, 

all groups were in favor of the site-visits. In addition, two of four of th 

1994 association consultants offered stay-on bonuses for newly hired 
superintendents.   

7. How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

There was agreement between all consultants in both 

studies in which no formal evaluations are being used. One 

of four 1994 association consultants indicated that a formal 
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instrument would be interesting, but, there does not appear 

to be a need for it. 

Consultants in both studies indicated gauges used for 

evaluations are informal thank you’s, letters of 

appreciation, and visits with board members, repeat business 

and word-of-mouth referrals. 

Two of four 1994 private consultants, indicated the 

success and lasting power of the candidate are measures of 

success. Otherwise, no formal measure of performance was 

used. 

  

General Research Question 1994 1986 
  

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 

(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 
  

7. How do consultants 

evaluate their own 

performance? 
  

Informal thank you's, Vv y y y y 
letters and notes           
  

Comments: There were no reports of formal methods of evaluating a search 
consultants performance in 1986 or 1994.       
  

8. What roles do profit and service play as motivators to 

provide superintendency search assistance? 

There are inconsistencies between the 1986 and 1994 

studies where a high value of service was communicated in 

the 1994 study by both consultant groups. In contrast, the 

1986 study reported seven of ten consultants are in the 

business for profit purposes only. The consultants who 

performed other duties or consultation activities reported a 
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higher proportion of their motivation as profit. Three 1986 

search consultants affiliated to an organization reported 

their motivation as service. 

Profit was never mentioned as a motivator by 1994 

search consultants. 

the feeling of doing something meaningful, 

lives of others, meeting people, 

colleagues. 

All association consultants in 1994 reported the 

service aspect as being the mode of operation. 

The greatest motivators mentioned were 

affecting the 

and sharing ideas with 

Often times, 

there is no profit because the school board belongs to the 

association which provides the service for a nominal fee 

plus expenses. 

The 1994 private consultants did not mention profit as 

a motivator but rather reported the service aspect as the 

motivator for being in the business. 

  

  

  

  

  

  

            

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 
(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

8. What roles do profit and 
service play as motivators 
to provide superintendency 
search assistance? 

Profit n n n y n 

Service y y n(4) n(3) y (3)     
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9. What differences in perception exist regarding the role 

of entrepreneurial consultants and those associated with 

service organizations? 

According to data in both 1986 and 1994, association 

consultants did not have the flexibility or the latitude to 

negotiate as does the private sector. In addition, the 

association consultants were limited to the fees charged but 

were required to offer turn-key searches to members of the 

association. Private consultants, on the other hand, have 

the flexibility to negotiate the fees and the services 

rendered during a search. 

  

  

  

  

  

  

                

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 

(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

9. What differences in 

perception exist regarding 
the role of 

entrepreneurial 
consultants and those 

associated with service 

agencies? 

Flexibility n y n n 

Negotiation of cost n y n n 
  

10. 

how are they determined? 

What are the typical fees charged by consultants and 

The fees charged by consultants in 1994 and 1986 are 

consistent with a range of prices from no cost to $30,000. 

Service organizations in 1986 and the 1994 association were 
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at the low end of the scale with private search consultants 

at the high end. 

Three of four 1994 association consultants had a set 

fee. In addition, another association consultant priced 

searches at 5.5 percent of the current superintendent’s 

Salary. One percent of this fee was used for secretarial 

assistance and the remaining 4.5 percent was used for the 

organization. For example: 

  

  

Superintendents Secretary/ Association Total 
Salary Clerical 4.5% 5.5% 

1% 

$50,000 $500 $2250 $2750 

$60,000 $600 $2750 . $3300 

$70,000 $700 $3150 $3850 

$80,000 $800 $3600 $4400 

$90,000 $900 $4050 $4950 
  

Regardless of the method used to calculate the cost of 

an association consultant search, the cost will tend to be 

considerably lower than the cost of a private search. 

Private consultant searches can range between $25,000- 

$30,000 depending on the size and magnitude of the search. 

Often times, the private consultants set a fee based on what 

the market can bear. One 1994 consultant indicated he/she 

would work with school systems in setting the fee and adjust 

it in order to secure the contract. All private consultants 
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in 1994 were hesitant to divulge their fee and would only 

report fees plus expenses. It appears consistency has been 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

maintained since 1986 with a stable cost of an executive 

search being recorded. 

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 

(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 

10. What are the typical fees 
charged by consultants 
and how are they 
determined? 

Fees are consistent since 4 y 4 y y 
1986 

Ability to vary fees n . 4 y y y                   

11. What general trends are seen in the future of 

superintendency search consulting? 

All consultants, in both studies, believe there is a 

decrease in the number of quality candidates and an increase 

in the number of consultants. There are three reasons 

mentioned for this occurrence: (1) the rigors of the 

superintendent’s profession, (2) early retirement 

incentives, and (3) increased pressure to involve the 

community. 

All consultants in 1994 believe the new laws that are 

being passed for early retirement options have significantly 

affected the candidate pool. Therefore, quality people are 

stepping aside and retiring early; leaving a void in the 

number of quality candidates. 

107



Another reason for the decrease in candidates is due to 

the complexity of the superintendency. Greater demands are 

being placed on school systems which has negatively impacted 

the applicant pool. Qualified individuals are remaining in 

comfortable positions rather than looking for a promotion 

with greater problems. 

Another reason mentioned by the 1994 consultants was 

the increase in requirements and expectations of the 

superintendent over the last ten years. All 1994 

consultants believe one key element that has caused 

candidates to not apply for positions and has created a void 

in the availability of qualified candidates is the increased 

involvement of the community. 

Community members are becoming cognizant of educational 

processes and functions. There is a high degree of 

accountability for the superintendent to involve the 

community in the decision-making process. School systems 

are being viewed under a microscope with continuous 

community involvement in site-based decision making because 

of increased pressure to involve the community in education 

issues. 

According to all 1994 consultants, the same treatment 

of involving the community is expected by the consultant 

during the superintendent searches. Community involvement 
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is a key ingredient that must be recognized and 

acknowledged. 

It appears the diminishing number of quality candidates 

Started as early as 1986 and possibly sooner. With 

increased accountability to the community and an increase 

in demands being placed on a school system, the lack of 

qualified applicants has been consistently mentioned by all 

consultants in the 1986 and 1994 studies. 

Custom-made searches for specific communities are 

Standard practice. The size, depth, and breadth of a 

superintendent search is dependent upon the school boards 

commitment to the process. All consultants in 1994 agree 

that methods of conducting searches is different from one 

community to the next with services remaining the same. 

  

  

  

  

General Research Question 1994 1986 

Assoc Private Prof Priv Organiz 

(n=4) (n=4) (n=4) (n=3) (n=3) 
  

11. What general trends are 

seen in the future of 
superintendency search 
consulting? 
  

Decrease in the number of y y y y y 
qualified candidates and 
an increase in the amount 

of search consultants 
  

Increase in requirements y y y y y 
and expectations 
  

Increased community y y y Y y 
involvement               
  

This chapter provided a compilation of data from the 

1994 research study and compared it to a similar study 
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conducted by James Rickabaugh in 1986. Similarities and 

differences were found and reported as they pertained to the 

general research questions with the data placed into 

matrices for reference purposes. 

Chapter six includes conclusions, summary’s, 

recommendations and authors comments pertaining to both 

research studies. 
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CHAPTER VI 

CONCLUSIONS, SUMMARY, RECOMMENDATIONS, AND AUTHORS COMMENTS 

Conclusions 

This 1994 study was patterned after a previous study 

completed in 1986 by Dr. James Rickabaugh. Rickabaugh’s 

study explored the role of consultants in the 

superintendency selection process. It also attempted to 

discover what could be learned by school boards and 

candidates to make their efforts in working with consultants 

clearer regarding their roles and the tasks performed by 

consultants. 

As a result of Rickabaugh’s 1986 research study, the 

1994 study examined executive search consultants selected 

from East Coast States that included: Massachusetts, New 

Hampshire, New York, Pennsylvania, Vermont, and Virginia. 

Executive search consultants were selected from each state 

and were examined in order to gather data and analyze their 

role. 

At the beginning of the 1994 study, two research 

questions were used to guide the entire study. These 

questions were generated in order to maintain consistency in 

gathering, sorting and comparing data. The questions are as 

follows: 

1. What is the role of executive search consultants 

in the selection of school superintendents? 
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2. Has the role of executive search consultants 
changed since the time of the original study? If 
it has changed, How has the role changed since the 
time of the original study? 

Both studies were guided by 11 general research 

questions that originated in the 1986 Rickabaugh study. 

These questions were used to sort and classify data for 

comparison purposes. In addition, 29 interview questions 

were used by the researcher in 1994 to generate data during 

the interview process. 

As indicated earlier, the interview questions were 

derived from the literature in both research studies. The 

data gained from the interviews were sorted throughout the 

11 general research questions for comparison to the 1986 

research study. The researcher identified consistencies and 

differences in the executive search consulting business and 

formulated conclusions. 

It appears the role of executive search consultants has 

been consistent since 1986. The areas in which little 

change has occurred in executive search consulting are: 

Establishing the role with the school board, services 

offered, use of references, formal evaluations, and cost of 

searches. 

One area that was mentioned consistently by consultants 

in both studies was the method used to stimulate 

communication with school boards. "Word of mouth" referrals 
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have been consistently mentioned as the primary process used 

by executive search consultants to generate business. Since 

1986, there are other methods used by executive search 

consultants in establishing his/her role with the school 

board such as: telephone inquiries, letters and brochures, 

and quiet advertising. However, word of mouth referrals 

appear to be the mainstay. 

Consistency was also found between the two studies 

regarding the presentation of services offered to school 

boards. After contacting a school board, one of four 1994 

private consultants reported using a telephone interview to 

screen potential clients prior to the presentation of 

services. This process was used to save both the school 

board and the consultant time if agreements could not be 

reached on the search process. 

Compared to 1986, there were no significant changes 

regarding the services offered or the tasks performed by 

executive search consultants. This is verified by a high 

degree of consistency (18 of 19 items) in the services 

provided to school boards. 

In both studies, all consultants used references to 

enhance the quality of candidates that apply. Consultants 

indicated that references are generally colleagues and 

people that are professionally trusted in the business. The 
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trust factor is valued because candidates are not going to 

list bad references. 

Formal evaluation processes were not used by 

consultants in either study. All consultants indicated that 

informal thank you’s, repeat business, and the lasting power 

of the hired candidate were used as gauges of success. 

One piece of research that is Surprising, because there 

has been no change since the time of the original study, is 

the cost of executive searches. Costs of executive searches 

have been relatively stable since 1986. Private consultants 

are on the high end of the scale with the association 

consultants being on the low end. Association consultant 

prices ranged from no cost to $5500. In addition, the 

private consultants are at the higher end with searches 

costing in excess of $20,000. Regardless of the difference 

in cost for searches between the association and private 

consultants, there is no measurable change for either group 

Since 1986. 

Even though there have been consistencies since 1986, 

there are differences that have taken place. These 

differences may be attributed to the changes in time ora 

change in the general public’s perception of education. 

One identified difference between the 1986 and 1994 

research studies was the method used to package search 

services. In 1986, search services were either bought or 
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packaged in ways that school boards could purchase various 

items of the process. However, in 1994, all consultants 

offered a one cost search and were reluctant to be involved 

in a piecemeal search. 

In addition, all consultants in 1994 responded 

adamantly to the importance of school boards being involved 

in the total process. If a school board was insistent about 

performing only a portion of the search, it was understood 

between the consultant and the school board at the time of 

the initial proposal stages. 

Another change between 1986 and 1994 appeared in the 

profile building process of the candidates. In 1986, 

Rickabaugh reported the profile building process only 

involved the school board. The community had an established 

advisory role as opposed to making a final decision on the 

candidates rating, or ranking. 

In contrast, all 1994 consultants shifted thinking 

towards involving community members in the profile 

development stages. This process involves more people 

rather than limiting the profile building process to only 

school board members. All consultants in 1994 agreed that 

community involvement is a major part of the selection 

process. However, two of four association consultants used 

focus groups instead of the customary public meetings. 
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According to the consultants who use the focus group 

technique, the process involves more individuals in the 

profile development stages and assists in narrowing the 

vague and unrealistic to the concrete and realistic. 

Another change between the 1986 and 1994 studies showed 

the association consultants of 1994 maintaining contact with 

new superintendents during the first year of service. This 

benefit was in addition to the search services provided to 

the school board. The executive search consultants’ 

services were officially terminated when the superintendent 

was hired, however, a one-year retainer was an added 

benefit. 

Once the profile of the candidates has been 

constructed, the method of winnowing the applicant pool has 

changed significantly since 1986. Both 1994 consultant 

groups agreed that application review and the elimination of 

candidates has increased beyond the technical defaults in 

the form of typographical errors, misspellings, stationery 

used, etc. as reported in 1986. 

All 1994 consultants agreed that it is professionally 

understood that such mistakes are not tolerated and the 

level of competition has risen higher than the criteria 

mentioned in the 1986 study. This may conclude that the 

preparation of superintendent applicants over time, appears 
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to have increased since 1986 whereby all candidates must be 

fine tuned beyond the obvious mistakes. 

Several other differences were also found between the 

1986 and 1994 studies during the interview stages with 

potential candidates. In 1994, consultants used seminars to 

prepare school boards for the interview process. This 

included the generating of interview questions, the 

procedures in how to ask interview questions, the order in 

which to ask the questions, the rules of interviewing, and 

the method of evaluating the candidates. 

In addition, all 1994 association consultants were 

present during the interviews with candidates. The private 

consultants in 1994 were in direct opposition because the 

chemistry between the school board and the candidate may be 

tainted. 

Usefulness of site visits to the candidate’s community 

was consistent between both consultant groups in 1994. 

However, not all 1986 consultants were in favor of site 

visits. 

There was discrepancy between the 1986 consultants when 

site visits should take place. Some consultants believed 

Site visits should occur when the finalists were mentioned, 

and only a small percentage of consultants believed site 

visits should be used as confirmation. Two consultants did 
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not comment and one indicated using alternative methods 

instead of disrupting the school district environment. 

In contrast, all 1994 consultants believed site visits 

were an integral and important part of the process. All 

consultants agreed that site visits should be used solely 

for confirmation. 

Another difference between the two studies was the 

consultant’s role in the negotiation of contracts. In 1986, 

six of ten consultants were involved heavily in the 

negotiation process. Rickabaugh also reported that 

negotiation of contracts will be an emerging and future role 

for executive search consultants. 

In contrast, it has been found that all consultants in 

1994 indicated movement away from involvement in the 

negotiating process. All consultants believed the 

negotiation of contracts is between the school board’s 

attorney and the candidate’s attorney. 

With regards to profit and service as motivators in the 

consulting business, the 1986 study reported seven of ten 

consultants being in the business for profit reasons only. 

Those search consultants who were affiliated with an 

association reported the service aspect as the reasons for 

being in the business. 

In contrast, all 1994 consultants reported service as 

the motivator for being in the business. The greatest 
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satisfaction was the feeling of doing something meaningful 

and affecting the lives of others. Profit was considered 

the result of good service. 

Finally, all 1994 consultants indicated that early 

retirement laws have affected the superintendent candidate 

pool which has assisted in the decrease in potential 

candidates. The 1986 study did not confirm any data 

regarding retirement laws. 

It appears the consulting business is becoming more 

competitive each year. More quality time is being given to 

school boards as evidenced through consultants staying in 

their respective positions with school boards until the 

superintendent is hired and even offering assistance one 

year later. It also appears that more quality time is being 

given to school boards and candidates in order to maintain 

satisfied customers. 

Executive search consultants are under pressure to find 

the most suited candidates for diverse communities. 

Community members are cognizant of the increasing social 

problems and complexities of the education field and are 

becoming vocal in the decision-making process. 

With increased services being provided and greater 

demands being placed on school systems in the 1990’s, the 

current emphasis is community schools with parents and 

business leaders becoming active in the education process. 
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It is the responsibility of the executive search 

consultant to stay abreast of ever changing society and 

community needs as well as the needs from one community to 

the next. The executive search consultant must delicately 

balance the impacting factors during an executive search. 

This balancing act occurs with all superintendent searches 

because it is difficult to keep the 

selection of a key individual to the sole discretion of the 

school board. 

Recommendations 

I do not believe significant changes will occur in the 

near future. If further research into the role of executive 

search consultants is practiced, a longer period of time 

between studies (10-15 years) may reveal change. Should 

this topic be researched another time, I would suggest the 

following two additions to the study in order to expedite 

the gathering of data: 

(1) The development of a questionnaire that would 

include basic information could be answered quickly by the 

executive search consultants, such as: list the duties 

performed by consultants, salary ranges, methods of 

generating business or advertising for the position, profile 

building techniques of the candidates, and general 
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demographic information. This information could be gathered 

quickly and analyzed while interviews were being arranged. 

(2) A second change would be the arranging of 

interviews. I believed this was the most difficult part of 

the study. The executive search consultants are extremely 

mobile, making appointments difficult to schedule. In 

curbing this dilemma, I believe I would set up a strategy 

whereby all interviews would be over the telephone. 

Traveling cross country to a conference in order to 

interview less than 50 percent of the consultants in the 

study was not practical, even though the conference was 

professionally enriching. 

While this 1994 research study has provided insight as 

to the role of executive search consultants in the selection 

of school superintendents, I believe there are other areas 

that relate to the role of executive search consultants that 

may be considered for future investigation: 

(1) Expand the study to investigate the role of 

executive search consultants in private industry. The 

comparison of the private executive search consultants/ 

headhunters to the public sector might generate data and 

information that may be incorporated into either sector. 

(2) Further research into the usefulness and 

feasibility of superintendent assessment centers and the 
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role assessment centers play in candidates securing 

superintendencies. 

(3) Further research into the lasting power of 

superintendents in positions that were selected through 

executive search consultants as compared to school board 

conducted searches without the consultant services. 

(4) Further study into the length of time used by a 

school board to select a superintendent with the services of 

a search consultant and without. This may be in line with 

the lasting power of superintendents and the length of time 

it took for final selection. 

Summary 

The basic premise throughout the 1994 research study 

was to determine if there was a difference between the 

executive search consulting business from 1986 to 1994, and; 

if there were changes, what were the changes. In addition, 

it was attempted to determine if there were any differences 

in the consulting business in a geographical sense. 

It was found that there are differences in some 

methodology used by executive search consultants to secure 

superintendents. In the broad spectrum, the executive search 

consulting business has changed very little since the time 

of the 1986 research study. As mentioned by all 

consultants, the trends of the superintendent search 
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business indicate more competition each year. All search 

consultants in this study believe there is a larger influx 

of executive search consultants into the business and fewer 

qualified candidates in the resource pool. 

Author’s Comments 

While I was a classroom teacher and before I entered 

the doctoral program with Virginia Polytechnic Institute and 

State University, I was always fascinated with the upper 

echelon of the school district. I was very inquisitive 

about the dynamics of the hierarchical structure and the 

decision making body, either the superintendent or the 

school board. I basically understood the decision making 

body at the building level, but I never understood what was 

entailed in making a decision or who made the decisions at 

the top level. Often times, decisions that were made by the 

Superintendent or the school board seemed routine. However, 

it appeared basic decisions could turn into a quagmire and 

become controversial. As my experience grew in the 

classroom, I often envisioned myself as a principal and, 

possibly, a superintendent of schools. 

Because of my fascination with the superintendency, I 

wanted to know how these individuals landed positions. As I 

proceeded with my doctoral dissertation, I was fortunate 

enough to work with professors who are either practicing 
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Superintendents, former superintendents, executive search 

consultants or professors who have had experience in the 

consulting field. The information that has been 

communicated to me by my committee members has proven to be 

invaluable. 

With the guidance given to me by my committee members, 

I believe I have grown professionally through constant 

contact with my professors in their constructive criticism 

and guidance. In addition, contact with executive search 

consultants throughout the country has been beneficial. 

I believe I have grown personally through researching 

literature and writing my dissertation. The process has 

allowed me to schedule and plan a major piece of work that 

has overflowed into my professional practices at the work 

place. I feel more confident in my knowledge in the 

education field as well as in my personal writing habits. 

While investigating the role of executive search 

consultants in the selection of school superintendents, I 

found similarities between the association consultants and 

the private consultants. The consultants in the study were 

very open in sharing information. Therefore, I am confident 

that the findings are representative of the perceptions of 

those who participated in the study. 

In comparing the 1986 search consultants to the 1994 

search consultants, there is no difference in the duties 
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performed based on geographical location. Those consultants 

in the Upper Mid-West engage in the same occupational 

practices as those executive search consultants in the Mid- 

Atlantic states as reported in the 1994 research study. Any 

changes could be related to the difference in time since the 

original 1986 research study or to the changes that have 

occurred in the field of education. 
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10. 

Interview Questions 

How is initial contact made between you and the school 

boards? 

What opportunities do you usually have during the 

consultant selection process to establish your role 

(i.e., list of services, formal proposal, preliminary 

interviews, interview with entire board, reference 

checks with former clients)? 

What activities do most boards ask you to provide? 

What techniques do you use with the board to build a 

profile of the superintendent needed? Do you encourage 

input from groups other than the school board? 

How do you handle the issue of "inside" versus 

"Outside" candidates? 

How do you decide where and how widely to advertise 

positions? 

What techniques do you use to enhance the quality of 

candidates who will apply? 

How do you go about sifting and winnowing the pool of 

applicants? 

Are there cues you routinely use to eliminate 

applicants? 

How much credence do you place in letters of reference? 

How about college transcripts? 
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11. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

16. 

17. 

18. 

19. 

What type of follow-up do you do on applicants (i.e. 

call mutual acquaintances, colleagues of applicants) ? 

How do you respond to the general accusation sometimes 

leveled at consultants that they pick former students 

or from a "stable" of candidates? 

How do you decide how many candidates to recommend to 

the school board? 

How do you handle with the board the names of 

applicants not recommended for further consideration? 

What role do you play with boards in structuring and 

conducting the interviews? 

How much preparation do you do with candidates to be 

interviewed in terms of information about the district 

and board members? 

To what extent do you encourage boards to conduct 

visits to the communities of final candidates? What 

role do you play in preparing the board for such 

visits? 

Do you have a "rule of thumb" for dealing with the 

press throughout the process? 

What role, if any, do you play in negotiating salary or 

other contract related issues between the selected 

candidate and the school board? 
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20. 

21. 

22. 

23. 

24. 

25. 

26. 

How do you relate to unsuccessful candidates? If they 

have made major errors in an interview, will you 

discuss it with them? 

Do you include a "self destruct" clause in your 

contract so it is clear when your services are 

completed? 

How do you evaluate your performance? 

A. What motivates you to be in the consulting 

business, profit or service? 

B. If service, what are the service aspects? 

Consultants seem to fall into two general categories, 

those who provide services as part of their position, 

(School Boards Associations) and those who perform 

services on an entrepreneurial basis. Please 

compare/contrast the consultant services in those 

categories by: 

a. How services are marketed. 

b. How the process is approached. 

c. How services are performed. 

How do you go about setting fees? Are there any 

guidelines? 

What changes or trends do you see coming in the role 

consultants play or in the way superintendency 

selection is done? 
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27. 

28. 

29. 

30. 

Have there been any changes, major or minor, since 1985 

that have impacted the consulting business or search 

process? 

Have you ever been involved in a superintendent search 

involving alternative candidates for the position 

rather than the traditional administrative candidate? 

If so, what type of candidates were being considered? 

What is the general belief or feeling among search 

consultants regarding gender and minority differences 

for candidates? 

Do you have any final comments? (Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 

172) 
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10. 

General Research Questions 

How is the role of the consultant established? (Int.#1) 

What general services do consultants normally provide? 

(Int.#’s 2,3) 

How do consultants interact with school boards to build 

a profile of the superintendent needed? (Int. #4) 

How do consultants enhance the quality of individual 

candidates that will apply for the position? (Int. #’s 

5,6,7) 

What techniques do consultants use to sift and winnow 

applications to identify candidates for the school 

board? (Int. #’s 8, 9, 10, 11, 12) 

What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 

interview and final selection process? (Int. #’s 13, 

14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19 20) 

How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

(Int. #22) 

What roles do profit and service play as motivators to 

provide superintendency search assistance? (Int. #23) 

What differences in perception exist regarding the role 

of entrepreneurial consultants and those associated 

with service agencies? (Int. #24) 

What are the typical fees charged by consultants and 

how are they determined? (Int. #25) 
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11. What general trends are seen in the future of 

superintendency search consulting? (Int. #’s 26, 27, 

28, 29) (Rickabaugh, 1986, p. 39) 
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General Research Questions Addendum 

How is the role of the consultant established? 

Association referral 
"Word of mouth" 
Listing in a professional journal 
Referrals from other sources 

Repeat service H
O
Q
W
P
Y
P
 

What general services do consultants normally provide? 

A. Time lines 
B. Review goals, strengths, problems of the community 
Cc. Identify characteristics, profile, qualifications 

of the candidate 
Design a brochure 
Establish a budget for the selection process 
Announce the vacancy 
Review applications 
Provide top candidates 
Structure the interviews 

Arrange visits 
Tailor the services to the school board 
Price specific services F

P
A
Q
H
T
O
A
D
A
Y
 

How do consultants interact with the school board to 

build a profile of the desired candidate? 

A. Provide a list of attributes until a profile 
emerges 

B. Question the school board until a profile emerges 
Cc. Interview each board member 

How do consultants enhance the quality of candidates 
that will apply? 

A. Solicit nominations 

B. Contact the candidates directly 
Cc. Send materials to consultants at hand 

What techniques do consultants use to sift or "winnow" 
applications to identify candidates? 

A. Work alone using criteria developed by the school 
board 

B. Work with a screening committee trying to reach 
consensus 

C. Use the school board as a whole 
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10. 

D. Use a committee 

What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 
interview and final selection process? 

A. Provide school boards with information needed to 
prepare for interviewing 

B. Provide guidelines regarding what should and 
should not be asked in interviews 

on Offer a list of questions which the board may use 
or modify for interviews 

D. Supply a list of common questions asked of all 
candidates 

E. Suggest possible timetables 

F. Methods of involving community members without 
allowing them to dictate a decision 

How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

No formal evaluations were reported 
Visits with board members 
Thank you notes, unsolicited comments 
Letters from the school board 
Repeat business H

u
o
a
A
W
w
W
P
Y
y
 

What roles do profit and service play as motivators to 
provide superintendency search assistance? 

A. Percentage of service 
B. Percentage of profit 

What differences in perception exist between the 
entrepreneurial consultant and those associated with 
service agency? 

A. Service agencies may have limiting factors 

1. Package for all school boards 
2. Generally, no preliminary interviews 

(association-client relation not related to 

the search) 

B. Entrepreneurial consultants have more flexibility 

What are the typical fees charged by the consultants 
and how are they determined? 

A. National level 
B. Regional level 
Cc. Compare to the former study 
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What general trends are seen in the future of 
superintendency search consulting? 

A. Decrease in the number of quality candidates 
B. Increased efforts to recruit retired 

superintendents 
Cc. Increase use of consultants 
D. Increased competition among consultants 
E Assessment centers 
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Matrix of General Research Questions 

  

    

1994 1986 

General Research Question Assoc. Private Prof. Priv. Organiz. 

1. How is the role of the consultant established? 
Contact made to school board y y y y y 

Role of consultant is discussed y y y y y 
Word of mouth referrals y y y y y 

Fees charged for presentations n y n n n 
Use telephone prior to R.F.P. n y(t) n n n 

Comments: 75% of the private consultants in 1994 charge a fee for a presentation to the school board. 25% 

of the private consultants also use a telephone screening conference with the school board. No charges for 
presentations in 1986. 

2. What general services do consultants normally provide 

agreed on 18 of 19 items y y y y y 

Contact with candidate after selection y n n n n 
Varied packages for services offered n n y y y 

3. How do consultants interact with the school board to build 
a profile of the superintendent needed? 

Use of techniques to build a profile y y y y y 
Use of focus groups y n n* n* n* 

Comments: The 1986 search consultants included the community to build profiles, however, specific 
guidelines were used. 

4. How do consultants enhance the quality of candidates 
that will apply for the position? 

Advertise widely y y y y y 
Contact references y y y y y 

Use hidden resources to gain information y y y y y 

5. What techniques do consultants use to sift and winnow 

applications to identify candidates for the school board? 

Credentialing/Certification y y y y y 

Conducted first cut n y y y y 
Interview candidates y n n n n 
Recommend to school board n y y y y 

6. What role do consultants play in orchestrating the 

interview and final selection process? 
Provide a list of questions y y y y y 

In service the school board on interviewing 
techniques y y n n n 

Consultants are present during interviews y n n n n 
Communication with candidate prior to interview = y n n n n 

Site visits y y y y y 
Negotiating contracts n n y y y 

Termination of consultant services once 
superintendents is hired n y y y y 

Stay-on bonus y n n n n 

Comments: The 1994 association consultants would conduct "mock" interviews to assist the candidates prior 

to interview with the school board. There were differences between all consultant groups regarding the time 

site-visits should take place, however, all groups were in favor of the site-visit. In addition, 1994 association 
consultants would offer a stay-on bonus for newly hired superintendents for the first 6-12 months. 
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7. How do consultants evaluate their own performance? 

Informal thank you's, letters and notes y y y y 

Comments: There were no reports of formal methods of evaluating search consultant performance. 

8. What roles do profit and service play as motivators to provide 

superintendency search assistance? 
Profit n n y 
Service y y n 3

“
 

9. What differences in perception exist regarding the role of 

entrepreneurial consultants and those associated with 
service agencies? 

Flexibility n y n y 
Negotiation of cost n y 

10. What are the typical fees charged by consultants 

and how are they determined? 
Fees are consistent since 1986 y y y y 

11. What general trends are seen in the future of 
superintendency search consulting? 

Decrease in the number of qualified candidates 
and an increase in the amount of search 

consultants y y y y 
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MARK A. ROBERTS 
920 COMMODORE DRIVE 

VIRGINIA BEACH, VA 23454 

(Home) 804-496-3544 (Work) 804-496-3544 

January 25, 1994 

Dr. 

Dear Dr. 

Thank you for agreeing to participate in my research study 
on the role of the executive search consultant in the 
selection of school superintendents. Attached is a brief 
abstract of the study and the list of questions I wish to 
answer in order to gather data for my study. If you have 
any questions or would like further information, please 
contact me at (804) 474-8448 (work) or (804) 496-3544 
(home) . 

I greatly appreciate the time you are taking to answer my 
questions. I will be contacting you or your secretary in 
the near future to schedule a convenient time to discuss the 
questions with you. Thank you again for your assistance with 
my graduate work. 

Sincerely, 

Mark A. Roberts 
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January 31, 1994 

Dr. 

Dear Dr. 

Thank you for taking the time to discuss my interview 
questions. The information you provided me was extremely 
beneficial for my study. 

Also, thank you for your words of encouragement. As I 
indicated to you, it is my goal to become a superintendent 
of schools in the future and I hope through the learning 
experience of my dissertation and future on the job 
training, it will assist me in attaining my goals. 

Sincerely: 

Mark A. Roberts 
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Table 2 

Similarities and Differences 
Between the 1986 and 1994 Studies 

  

Speculated source of 

  

Change Change: Location, 
Consultant Characteristics Yes/no time, both, neither 

1. Role establishment with 
the school board no neither 

2. Services offered no neither 

3. Use of references no neither 

4. Formal evaluations no neither 

5. Cost of searches no neither 

6. Word of mouth referrals no neither 

7. Telephone screening yes time 

8. Packaged services yes time 

9. Involvement of school board yes time 

10. Profile building process yes time 

11. Maintaining contact with 
new superintendents 
(retainer) yes both 

12. Winnowing the pool of 
applicants yes time 

13. School board seminars for 

interview preparation yes time 

14. Consultants presence during 
interviews yes time 

15. Site visits yes neither 

16. Negotiation of contracts yes time 

17. Profit or Service yes neither 
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